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CHAIR MATEO: .. .(gavel) . .. Meeting of the Policy Committee for January 30, 2007 will
come to order.
For the record, the members present with us this afternoon. We have Member Michelle
Anderson, Member Gladys Baisa, Member Johnson, Member Medeiros, Member Molina,
Member Pontanilla, and Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR MATEO: Also with us, the Vice-Chair of the Policy Committee is our Chairman Riki
Hokama. And from the Administration with us this morning, for this segment of the
meeting we have with us Diane WakalTial5U, the Senior Executive Assistant to Mayor
Tavares. And also from the Corporation Counsel, we have James Giroux. From our
committee staff, we have with us Gayle Revels, Shelly Espeleta, David Raatz and our
secretary, Camille Sakamoto.
Members, we have six items on today's agenda and with the six items the Chair is
anticipating moving right along with the agenda and just dealing with all six of the items.
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And before we get into testimony, the Chair would like to thank the Members for being
on time this afternoon. And this is the Policy Committee's first meeting. We definitely
will be looking forward to a lot more productive meetings as of today. So thank you all
very much. We've got a lot of work to do and at this particular time we're gonna go
ahead and start with our testimonies.
The first individual to testify is Jim Smith and Mr. Smith will be followed by Cristina
Hemming. And a housekeeping item, testifiers will be allowed three minutes to testify
with one minute to conclude. And this would be a real good time if any of you have cell
phones or pagers, now would be the real good time to turn them off. Thank you.
Mr. Smith, good afternoon .
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. SMITH: Aloha. Members of the Policy Committee, my name is Jim Smith and I'm a
cItIzen from Haiku. This is very interesting to me. Uh ... you've-the name of this
Committee is changed. It was the Committee of the Whole. And this is an important, to
me, distinction. Because when you say "Committee of the Whole", you're talking about
representation. Because what made that committee so important was that nine members
were on it. So that was the Committee of the Whole, representation. But now, a
Committee of Policy shifts ... shifts the attention away from representation to something
else. And that is ... it's just a ... it just struck me that's something we need to ... to consider
is that policy is a word that's being used more often for law, okay. And it's not as
impressive as law and it's not as intimate as your work.
The first item I would like to speak to is the, um, nomination of Mr. Brian Moto.
Mr. Brian Moto, you ... you received the transmittal from the Mayor. There's nothing but
a single letter, nothing to affirm his good work or reasons for her selecting him. There is
nothing. To me, there is something to consider regarding his appointment. First, what
has the retention of Corporation Counsel.. .uh ... deputies been during his term? What,
um, for example, what... what is his response time to opposing counsel? I wrote a letter
to Corporation Counsel in June 12 of 2006. I didn't receive a response. I said please
respond at your convenience. (laughs) I made a mistake on my part. (laughs) But it's
something that you need to do to evaluate.
And I believe during his term, there's been a shift and it's become more political. The
office has become more political. And I will submit to you, uh, copies of the proposed
Corporation Counsel program budget from 2006 and then 2007. And what you'll note is
a .hange.in forma; ..A.nd ';"hat the change i~, is in the earlier one, it's prcgrarn tighlights
as described. But in the mere recent one, it's accomplishments. So it's almost
self-serving. So you have to look at what he declares are accomplishments whereas
you're not evaluating it impartially. He's already said to you, these are accomplishments.
And what does that mean? And you look at the list and first, the second thing it says,
although not approved by Council, the Department also negotiate an agreement for the
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purchase of a commercial office building
accomplishment.

III

Wailuku, One Main Plaza.

An

MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
MR. SMITH: That was a waste of resource. How can it be an accomplishment? Can I provide
these copies, urn, to your Committee?
CHAIR MATEO: Please.
MR. SMITH: --in lieu? I also would like to ask you to request information, request a survey of
opposing counsels, just to see what the response time has been. Things we need to think
about before you move on. Uh, then I'll speak to the next issue.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Go ahead, Member Anderson.
MR. SMITH: Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
opposing counsel?

Mr. Smith, urn, you said request a list, a summary of

MR. SMITH: No, what I'm suggesting is, okay, that there be a survey of professionals who do
business with the County to assess ... the professional... uh ... performance of these people.
For example, if an attorney writes and expects and needs a response in three days and he
gets it in three months, that might be something you want to know about this Corporation
Counsel's office. And the only way you're gonna get it is to do a survey. Or have one
provided for you to see what this relationship is with the professional community and you
should know that. The telephone company does it and everybody who does customer
service does it. Let's do it if you can.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Go ahead, Mr. Smith. You have, uh, testimony on, on which
item?
MR. SMITH: This is the affordable housing bill.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Go ahead.
MR. SMITH: Um ... (sighs) Such a big issue. And there are so many important things about
this bill. But the one thing that is not important, I believe, is changing a word, or
changing reference to market sales as being the benchmark for determining in-lieu fees.
The way you look at, I look at this, this law was approved as to legality and form and
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therefore, there's nothing ambiguous that would cause a court to overturn it. It's
approved as to legal..., legality so that provision is not ambiguous. And what you do by
putting a phrase in there, "sales ownership unit", is to put something before me I don't
know what it is.
And there's so many more important things about this bill that can be improved. And so
one of those things, for example, is the buy-back clause, okay. The buy-back clause is
after the lowest income person has not been able to purchase it and then you go up to the
next. And then you go up so the County is buying it back at the highest price. So it
would seem to me that you don't want to pay the highest price. But you should be given
that option.
In that provision also, and this is, I believe, 2.96.090(D) which is Selection Priority. In
that says, is there's a 40 .. .40 day that the County can a ... , 45 days which the County can
act. But the ... but the department can waive this, okay. But it's, that's something that's
fundamental. The department shouldn't be able to waive something that's a requirement
of law without some standards. So you ... what happened is you transferred to this
department, and it doesn't name the department. You've transferring a legislative
authority to waive a particular provision of 45 days. But to me, there's got to be some
standard that they apply or you've transferred your legislative authority to that
department. So there's, there's other problems with this.
The, in 90 ... 2.96.030, you have a, adjustment. And what this does is give the Council a
quasi-judicial power. Which means that you have mountains of legality. And you don't
need to do that. You don't need to have a ... have a circumstance when an appeal comes
to you where you must take facts in, you must take evidence, and you must weigh it.
Because we have a Board of Variances and Appeals. But these are just, this big
opportunity for improving the bill. But the provision before you is not necessary. And it
only adds to confusion, for my, for my sake. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Ms. Anderson.

Members, any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, uh, Chair. Mr. Smith, I'm sorry if I, urn, I
missed it but could you cite the section regarding the right to waive?
MR. SMITH: Yes. This is 2.96.9 .... 090. And that's called the Application Selection Process
and that is under, uh, paragraph B. No, wait. No, excuse me. It's uude:- the paragraph D,
which is Selection Priority. Awl th",-, UDO"'f 5, the <~Jb-paragrapb S, which has this in
events that the unit's not sold. And under that, there's further sub-paragraphs and this
particular one is sub-paragraph D. So it's ... you go ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I got you.
MR. SMITH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. SMITH: And that's, that's the one that's particular to that point.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions? Mr. Smith, thank you very much.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Christina Hemming. And she will be followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MS. HEMMING: Good afternoon, Council. My name is Christina Hemming. I'm from Haiku
and it's been a long time since I've seen you all. Hope you're doing well.
I'm here about the appointments. And I would like to, um, just on Brian Moto's
appointment. In my experience with Mr. Moto during the Montana Beach condominium
case, I mean ... 1, um ... have found him to be a very nice and agreeable man. But I would
like to encourage him to, um, enforce the violations that currently stand on that project in
order to strengthen the case of the County against the ... the plaintiff, Asghar Sadri and
Kurt Ulmer. And that's probably the been one of my biggest complaints with
Corporation Counsel. It's the lack of will to actually enforce the rules that have existed
on the books for the SMA since the 1992 time period when they were adopted by the
Planning Commission. And, um, I found, um, the paperwork and everything with Isaac
Hall to be responded to in a good amount of time.
The one thing that I am very disappointed in is the re-hiring of Richard Minatoya, who
completely compromised the County in the letters that he wrote during Jimmy
Takayesu's, uh, head of the Corporation Counsel. And now he is back working for the
County. It's as bad as Mac Aquinde and Ron Sandate continuing to work for the County
for the millions of dollars of taxpayer money that's been wasted. So that's been my
experience with Corporation Counsel and that's my input on Mr. Moto's appointment.
I'm here for an even more inpointment ... apportment. . .important.. .so I'm going to start
my three minutes now?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: (inaudible)
MS. HEMMING: Important appointment for me which is Mr. Hiranaga. Our first. .. and he
looks like a kind man. But my experience of him during the contested case of the court
Montana Beach condominium thing which isn't even a legal condo 'cause they never
built the sheds, had them final so they never actually transferred any real property.
The ... the subdivision of lands from the HC&S property had an SMA exemption one time
four-or-less parcels. There was never allowed to have another SMA exemption. And
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that got transferred with the land. Mr. Hiranaga was A&B's representative that sold the
land to Kurt Ulmer originally and massaged the paperwork through the County for a
period of 1992 to 1995. He was the one who helped design the shoreline certification
where the guys went down during low tide in February and put those stakes out there and
they submitted the maps of it and the State ... the State, urn, the State accepted it. Of
course, now, the line is 50, 60, 70, 80 feet back mauka because you're supposed to take
the shoreline certification at the high wash of the waves during the highest erosion time
of the year which is August, not February.
He is a real estate representative having worked for himself, Carol Ball and A&B. We
should give a round of applause to the man who has worked on the Baldwin Beach
project, selling the remnant to ... of Sk ... to Sky Lewis of A&B at Maliko Gulch which has
been such a controversy. And also couple of years ago, in the paper there was a
publication as representative for A&B, he was gonna apply for re-districting of
conservation lands from Hookipa to Maliko Gulch. This is not the type of person we
need on the Planning Commission. We need a person on the Planning Commission
who's gonna read the rules, who's gonna follow the rules, who's gonna represent the
rules in a practical manner that's fair to the whole County.
He filed papers that are on file within the County system about adding Mr. Ulmer's name
to the road from Hana Highway to the subdivision. He ... he got the permits, the field
storage tank silo and the demolition permit they were issued blank and he got Mr.
Ulmer's name put in there and then Mr. Ulmer took those in and got the first building
permit for the area at Baldwin Beach. Of course, there was a plan review, building
permit that was owner-builder. And the reason why I'm so on this is because tomorrow I
go to court because the owner of apartment B won't settle. He wants to get out of
mediation and he wants to sue the County for $20 million because that's what he thinks
apartment B is worth. Two acres with no permit, no shoreline certification and violations
that should be issued for the amount of boulders that have been dumped on the property.
So ...
MS. ESPELET A: Three minutes.
MS. HEMMING: He also filled up paperwork describing the property as parallel to the sugar
fields along the Hana Highway and abutting shoreline. There was also another piece of
paperwork ... work ... that someone wrote access across the front of the propel1y which
was then blacked out with a big magic marker. We need someone who's going to
effectively apply the SMA rules and while they're on the Comm ... Planning Commission
not 0.egrade the SMJ'I, !·t!lcs t;lt :letually give the SMA rules more teeth instead of ;::or<o
oil. We need to protect our shoreline as YOu all know the different issues going on so
1... I... please reject this nomination. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Hemming. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank
you very much. Lucienne deNaie. Lucienne will be testifying on Policy 2(1), Policy 14
and Policy 16.
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MS. deNAIE: Thank you, Chair Mateo and greetings to Council Members. I...I had aunty duty
there temporarily. My name is Lucienne deNaie and I'm testifying today as a private
citizen on all three of the above matters.
First, the matter of the appointment to, uh, our new, urn, water director. I'd like to
encourage the Council to support Mr. Eng. Vh, I think that he deserves a fighting chance
and he certainly has courage to volunteer for this post. Vh, he seems to be a person
who's willing to, I think, present a ... at least a listening ear to the public. And,
uh ... uh ... of course he's had to satisfy a diverse constituency working with the private
water company. He had stockholders, he had the public, and he had the technical
demands and ... uh ... so I think that he's had some background to prepare him for this
position. I don't know Mr. Eng well. I've met with him once but it was refreshing just to
be able to openly discuss things with him. And, you know, as a citizen that weighs in a
lot of water issues. I have some hope for the future.
The only caveat I have is that he has worked for a system that does use wells that have
been contaminated with various agricultural chemicals. And this system didn't have any
other choice so they used these wells and they treated the water and so forth and so on.
And you know, I personally and many other citizens do feel that in our public water
supply we should try for the highest and best sources that have the least amount of
contamination and only seek treatment of this water as, like, the last resort when you
have no other choices. And, uh, so I hope that he would be willing to, you know, expand
his horizon to realize that this is important to the public.
As to the matter of our Corporation Counsel nominee, Mr. Brian Moto. I have ... I'm
gonna reveal I have known Brian for many years long before he was Corporation Counsel
when he was a humble, hard-working public servant just serving in the Corp Counsel
department. And have always found him to just be very genuine person, very intelligent
and thoughtful. I really got to know him a little bit in the last few years when we've been
working on very complex water issues. And I hear what Mr. Smith says and it is true that
Corp Counsel's response times to things, in general, and this ... for me this spans Mr.
Moto's term, this goes back to Mr. Schmidt and Mr. Zakian and so forth, previous Corp
Counsels. They take a while to get you their opinions sometimes. And I. . .J don't know
if this is an institutional flaw where we have too few people and too many things coming
at us. Or whether it is, you know, uh, subject to just a particular individual and their
style.
But! have said ... I have had personal experience that when we n"~d,,,d 5<:>mebody La
weigh in on some of r!,ese complex matters, Brian who worked extra time. He took his
weekends and so forth and got the papers to the Water Commission. And, of course, the
Mayor directed that this was important, too. It wasn't like me calling him up and saying,
"Brian, come on, do it." (laughs) It was more of a team effort where everyone realized
that this was an important thing that had to move forward. So I would just like to say that
I think that that should be taken into account. He's a person who has a tremendous body
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of knowledge about the complex water issues that we're already working with. And I
would hate to have him kind of leave midstream, pardon my pun, and you know, have to
start all over again with somebody else unless we can get the world-class expert here and
get him up to speed in, you know, a week.
Now, onto my third matter, which is the Planning Commission nomination. This is to fill
the seat that Diane Shepherd vacated recently. And I am gonna reveal that Diane is a
close friend of mine. We've been friends for many years and that's why I really hope this
Comm ... Council will consider that there is a real need for balance on our Planning
Commission. There is a need for gender balance and we had gotten to a point where we
had one woman on the Commission and this was like about, maybe six years ago. And
then Diane and Johanna Amorin got appointed, Suzanne Freitas, so ... Suzanne ... Susan
Moikeha. So we started getting more of a balance, you know, four to five sorta thing of
the genders there. By has til y appointing a person who is male for a seat that's already
been held by a female when you only have four females on a nine-member commission,
you're once again kinda moving in the opposite way, away from gender balance. Also, I
would really hope that this Council would let our new Mayor have a say and, I guess, her
representative can speak to that, if... if she is willing to do that, on who would be
appointed to this seat because it's a very important area. Kihei gets a lot of pressure for
different development decisions to be made and Mr. Hiranaga, although he has a lot of
expertise in real estate, lives in Paia. And we already have two representatives that live
in Paia on this Board, whereas we would just be left with one person from Kihei. And if
that person happened to be gone a day when a Kihei project was reviewed, then there's
no one from Kihei. So I... I feel that the Mayor probably would do well to look at
making sure we have gender balance, making sure we have geographic balance and
making sure we have skill set balance because we also do have a number of people for, at
last count, who have a real estate background on the Planning Commission right now.
And that's Mr. Hiranaga's, uh ... uh ... area of expertise as well so we could maybe expand
that and look for some of the areas we don't have. Like Ms. Shepherd provided a
scientific perspective having had training. She had a Bachelor of Science and she was a
doctor of veterinary medicine so she had kind of a science approach. So I would urge
you to let this stand. It was like kind of a hastily made appointment by our previous
mayor. He did the best he can. I'm sure by choosing a person who had extensive Board
experience and thought that, you know, this would be good. But I think we could do
better and if our Mayor is willing, I think that this Council could allow her that
opportunity. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Members, any questions for Ms. deNaie'" Thank
you very much. Dick Mayer. And Mr. Mayer Wil.l 1_'e t"e~~_ifying tc P01ky 2C).
MR. MAYER: Aloha. I also would like to just make one comment on Policy 14, if I could,
within my three minutes.
I have been on several boards and in my last.. .Iast couple of years, I've talked to
Mr. Moto on several occasions and always got very quick responses. He called me back
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at home. We had some legal questions for the GPAC and several things. I asked the
question. He gave me clear...uh ... very quick and I think accurate information ... uh .. .in
a .. .in a very professional manner. Both times, I think, when I called, he gave me
decisions back that I didn't.. .didn't like but I was able to ... to understand clearly what he
was saying. And I think that was a real help to people who are on boards and
commissions, whether they ... they call him at his office and he calls back at home, or he's
at a ... at a board meeting.
With regard to the Planning Commission ... uh ... appointment, I'd like to make a few
comments. As most of you, I was chair of ... uh ... Mayor Arakawa's committee that
helped look over applications for boards and commissions. We met for. .. uh ... for almost
four years and we went through a lot of appointments. We sent them down here. The
first year the Council members had a lot of questions. They ... they questioned the people.
By the end, I think you trusted that the appointments that we were recommending
were ... were good and there was very little question.
I just want to let you know that you may be under the assumption that this appointment of
Mr. Hiranag ... Hiranaga to the Planning Commission was also made in the same manner.
It was not. When Ms. Shepherd ... uh ... indicated that she was ... uh ... resigning from the
Planning Commission, I called up and asked, "Shall we get the Board together?" I was
told that we won't be necessary. And the appointment was made separately without that
recommendation, not that that's a requirement of law. But that is different than the
practice that had been there for the last three and a half years.
If we had looked at the ... uh ... opening, what we would've done would have be ... what we
had been doing over the past several years. And that was trying to get a variety of people
on boards and commissions that would represent different constituencies in the
community. Um .. .in the case of Planning Commission, perhaps the most important
commission of all the 35 ... 34, 35 boards and commissions ... um ... we would look for
geographic balance, professional, gender, racial, all the various types of things we
would've ... uh ... looked at to really see that we were representing our community well.
In this case, Mr. Hiranaga has been appointed and I...in this case now I would say that
Ms. deNaie previously just said several of the things I would say. There's no
geographical balance. We already have two people representing the PaiaiSpreckelsville
area. This would be a third person from that area which is not, I think by most accounts,
one of the faster growing or changing areas. I would much rather have seen somebody
from South Maui with the area that Ms. Shepherd represented. Right now we have only
have one person left on ... from South Maui, I believe Ms. Amorin. I would've liked to
have seen ... uh ... perhaps, a fe:l~~k, i:'Jt requit~c. But agai11It would've been nice. And
also professionally, I don't think we need another realtor on the board. I think we need
somebody with a ... whether it be scientific or. .. or some other background, small business
or some other. .. uh ... expertise on there to help make decisions. This Planning
Commission now will be reviewing the General Plan and they will be having to really
have a broad range of experiences. It could have been someone from the tourist industry,
a major industry on the Islands, agriculture. There are a lot of areas that we could've
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picked people from ... uh ... that really would've lent some expertise to the Planning
Commission. And so I would urge you to ... to ... reject this at this stage. Ask the Mayor,
our new Mayor, to send down another nominee in the next few weeks and go ahead and
appoint a replacement for Ms. Shepherd.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for the testifier 1 Thank you
very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Mayer was the last individual to sign up to testify. If there's anyone in
the gallery wanting to testify at this time, please come on up to the podium. Seeing no
one approach, Members with no objections, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Members .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

CHAIR MATEO: We will go right into our agenda.
ITEM NO. 2(1): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(MAUl PLANNING COMMISSION) (C.c. No. 07·7)

CHAIR MATEO: We will address the first item on the agenda which is Policy 2(1),
Nominations to Boards and Commissions ... and Committees and Commissions, the Maui
Planning Commission.
Members, as you will note, Mayor Arakawa forwarded a communication to the
Committee dated December 29, 2006, requesting consideration of the nomination of
Mr. Kent Hiranaga to replace Diane Shepherd in the Maui Planning Commission for a
term ending March 31, 2008. As a note, this Council must approve or disapprove the
nomination by February 27, 2007, or the nomination will be deemed approved.
We have with us this afternoon representing the Administration, we have the Senior
Executive Assistant to Mayor Tavares, Diane Wakamatsu, and the Chair will allow her to
provide comment. And immediately following her comments, the Chair will ask
Mr. Hiranaga to come on down to !he podium and provide ... uh ... you know, additional
information and an opening statement. Then the Members will be allowed to ask
questions of the ... of Mr. Hiranaga. So at this point, Ms. Wakamit.. .matsu.
MS. W AKAMA TSU: Honorable Chair Mateo and Members of the Council's Policy Committee.
At this point I just would like to express that in talking to Mayor Tavares, she's indicated
to me that if the Council would be willing to allow her to have the opportunity to appoint
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a replacement for Diane Shepherd, she would welcome that opportunity. She does
understand that based on the Charter, it is the Council's authority to .. .(end aftape, start
1B) ... his nomination.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Wakamatsu. Thank you very much. Mr. Hiranaga, could
you come on and join us, come on down.
First of all, thank you very much for making yourself available to us this afternoon. And
if you could, please, for the record, recognize yourself.
MR. HIRANAGA: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Council Members. My name is Kent
Hiranaga and I've been nominated for the position ... interim position on the Planning
Commission. I've been asked to provide some comment about myself. I was born and
raised on Maui. My family moved here approximately a hundred years ago. I'm
considered third gencration, or sansei. I was educated through the public system,
graduated from Baldwin High School.
Upon graduation, I earned a
Bachelor's ... Bachelor's of Science degree in accounting at Indiana University in
Bloomington, Indiana. Upon graduation, I did live in the California Bay area for
approximately four years where I lived and worked. But in 1982, I returned to Maui.
Have been happily married for 17 years. I do reside in Spreckelsville ... um ... you may
note on my application, my town of residence is Paia but actually SpreckelsviUe resides
within the Kahului community plan area and not the Paia community plan area. And
currently there is no representation on the Planning Commission by a Kahului area
person. I've been a small business owner for six years. My hobbies are golfing and
surfing. Previously, I've served on the Board of Variances and Appeals for five years. I
was appointed by the Lingle Administration. I served five years on the Board of Water
Supply and was appointed by the Apana's Administration. So you can see, I guess I'm
fairly bipartisan. Why do I want to serve on the Planning Commission?
My family has been here, like I said, for almost a hundred years. We're, I believe we're
up to the fifth generation on this island now so I believe that there's value ... uh ... sense of
value that I'd like to preserve about Maui. I've served on other boards. What I think I
bring is a common sense approach. If you look at my voting record on the Board of
Variances and Appeals and Board of Water Supply, 1...1 don't think I have an agenda. I
bring a historical perspective. I've been born ... been born here in the 1950s, growing up
on Vineyard Street, going spearfishing, fishing in Olowalu, Waihee, surfing from
Hookipa to Honolua so I continue to surf so I'm actively engaged in water spOliS. And
you know, I've concerns about what's happening to our beach accesses and what's
happening on coastal al'eas.
I know there's been some statements made about my past which are puzzling. And, you
know, if you want me to address that, I guess I can do that during a question and answer
period. And ... uh .. .I am a realtor. Um ... and mention was made that there are two
realtors currently on the Commission but one is scheduled ... her term will expire in
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March. So, we'll have two realtors if I'm ... uh ... confirmed, I guess. So, that's all I have
to say.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hiranaga. Members, the floor is open for questions and as a
reminder, please be real specific to the item that we're addressing at this particular point
and keep your questions relevant to the ... to the nomination. Thank you, floor open.
Okay, seeing none at this point. Mr. Hiranaga ... oh, go ahead Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I try not to be first. But if nobody's gonna ask questions,
then I guess I'm last. Mr. Hiranaga, I'm assuming you're referencing Suzanne Freitas as
being the realtor who would be leaving the Commission?
MR. HIRANAGA: Yes, that's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And J. B. Guard, who's currently on the commission and
he's a new member, relatively new. He's a realtor.
MR. HIRANAGA: First term, right. First year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So he's a realtor.
MR. HIRANAGA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Also Jonathan Starr has a real estate license. I don't know
how active he is but he's in real estate. And then Wayne Hedani. He's also a realtor.
MR. HIRANAGA: I don't know that for a fact.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: He has a real estate background. I just wanted to clarify
that. You said that you have concerns on beach access. Could you tell me ... be a little bit
more definitive on what those concerns are?
MR. HIRANAGA: I guess growing up in high school, you know, surfing we could access a lot
of places. Maalaea on Hauoli Street. Honokowai, before the Embassy Suites was built. I
know those are all private lands and eventually they got developed. But in ... you know, I
would like to see ways that if it's within the public means to preserve access 'cause I still
enjoy goiug to the ocean. That's basically my feeling ... is that, you know, we should be
"b!e to enjoy activities at the .. .in the ocean. I used to go spearfishing at Olowalu
Ldnding_ Of course, that's private land and of course, we

~an ~t

de tbat anymo:'e. But, uh,

in the 60s it wasn't. .. or the large landowners didn't prevent us from trespassing, I guess.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
accessing the shoreline 1

So you think private land precludes ... um ... public from
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MR. HIRANAGA: No, I didn't say that. I just said that in the past, I guess, what they would
call casual access to ocean was a lot more permissible. And now, for various reasons
casual access is not as permissible. We can't go to Waihee Beach. You know, we used
to go there to pick up ogo. You're not allowed to do that anymore unless you go through
the parks. So like .. .Iike I said when there's public means to provide access, yeah, I
would like to see that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you said you're a small business owner. What...what
business do you own?
MR.HIRANAGA: I'm a sole proprietor of a real estate company. I'm the sole agent.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is that Maui Kai Realty?
MR. HIRANAGA: Yes. It's a Chapter S, small corporation.
COUNClLMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thanks very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Baisa.
My question is about
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good afternoon. (clears throat)
a ... you ... you mentioned that you were applying for. .. or you know, up for in ... interim
position. I'm assuming that's because you're fulfilling the term ... of the unexpired term.
I need a clarification. And that is, do they automatically get re-appointed to another term
or is there another confirmation process.
CHAIR MATEO: Yes, Ms. Baisa. The ... he will be complete ... well, the individual, whoever it
may be, will be completing the unexpired term of...um ... 0f. .. Di ... of Diane-COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Shepherd.
CHAIR MATEO: --Shepherd. And that date is March 31", 2008. And he will complete that
term. For. . .I guess ... c1arification, I would have to ask either Corporation Counselor
Ms. Wakamatsu whether the appointment is automatic or you will be re-submitting the
same individual's name to complete a full term, in the event that Mr. Hiranaga
is ... um ... appointed.
MS. WAKAMATSU: To my understanding, he would fnlfill the unexpired term of Diane
Shepherd and that term would expire on March 31, 2008. But because he would not have
served a five-year term, he would be eligible for re-appointment if the current Mayor
deemed that she would like to do that.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Additional questions?
MR. HIRANAGA: Mr. Chair, may I clarify that?
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
MR. HIRANAGA: At the expiration of my term, if the current Mayor wishes to re-nominate
me, she can. And I would still have to come before Council for confirmation. So there is
no automatic. I'mjust fulfilling the remaining 14 months of the current term.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions? Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And thank you,
Mr. Hiranaka [sic] for putting yourself on the line as, you know, elected officials we can
understand and appreciate and know what it feels like to be criticized and attacked
sometimes when taking a certain position or putting yourself up for nomination.
My question is, at anytime were you contacted by the current Administration about your
nomination made by the former Administration?
MR. HIRANAGA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Did you attempt to contact the current Administration about
this nomination?
MR. HIRANAGA: No, T did not. You know, it's .. .it was a surprise that I was nominated and I
would just go through the process ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: When did you first learn of your nomination?
MR. HIRANAGA: I received a ... a call ou Decemher 29 th .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: December 29 th ? Okay. All righty. Um ... so ... the reason I'm
asking this, Mr. Chairman, I think if ... maybe if Mr. Hiranaga had learned of the
Administration's intent, like we're ... we're just finding out about it here today. Quite
possibly Mr. Hirani1g;) )11ight not tlP here
! nlean, is that a fair assessnlent,
Mr. Hiranaga? If you had learned .. .I mean, you probably just heard about this now from
the Administration. If you had learned it about this earlier, whether it be initiated by you
or from the Administration that the current Administration wants to make their choice,
would you have then possibly withdrew your name out of consideration?
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MR. HIRANAGA: Well, it's a little discouraging. I did just find that out at the same time that
you did regarding the Mayor's opinion regarding this nomination. So it is a little
discouraging. Urn ... you know, I just hope that now I've served on two boards and I've
shown my ... um ... my loyalty to the community and I just wanted to work through the
process. So, yeah I'm putting myself up here. You know, people are saying he's a
realtor and you know, there's 2,000 realtors on this island and we're not all the same, so.
And let's not generalize just because that's what I do for a living. You know, it's just. ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Chairman, if I may ask one more question. In your
opening comments, you mentioned that someone had made some statements about you
which it sounded like you were in disagreement. If... urn ... Mr. Chairman, if at your
behest, in all fairness, can we give Mr. Hiranaga a chance to respond to some of those
comments that were made by a testifier earlier?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hiranaga.
MR. HIRANAGA: Thank you. In reference to Montana Beach condo, I was the listing agent for
this project. I was not the dcveloper. I was not legal counsel. I do not file any SMA
permits. I do not do legal arguments on behalf of the owner, Kurt Ulmer. He approached
me ... well, taking a step back. I did work for A&B Properties from 1987 to 1995. The
propel1y was sold to Kurt Ulmer around 1992 at which time I was the principal broker.
He approached A&B and made an offer for this piece of property. I had no involvement
in the decision-making as to whether to sell the property to Kurt Ulmer and how much to
sell it to him. I was an employee of A&B. I was the conduit. I provided comment but
the determination to sell and for how much was made by our main office ... the main
office in Honolulu.
In 1995, I was laid off by A&B as part of a ten percent force reduction. I was not happy
about that. I learned on October 31, 1995 that today was my last day of work. I was
given two months severance pay and wished, you know, good luck. So yes, I did work
for A&B for eight years but our parting was not what I would call amicable.
I had no involvement in structures at Montana Beach, condominimization, negotiation
with the Mayor's office. I was the listing broker. And Kurt Ulmer approached me when
the condominium process was probably 95 percent 90 percent complete. He had his own
legal counsel. I have given depositions in the past but I'm not sure where this
information came in that I conducted the survey. I'm not a surveyor.
There" fPJerence tel me sign ... applying for re-classification of lands from Hookipa to
Maliko. Those lands are owned by A&B. I don't work for A&B. I don't ever recall
signing documents of that nature. I haven't been working with A&B for 12 years. So
I'm not sure where those source of information has come from.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Hiranaga, you ... you said that you
were the listing agent on the property.
MR. HIRANAGA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Part of the property being listed for sale, this body passed a
community plan designating that property as Open Space and Park. Would you have any
knowledge as to why, or if.. .it's my understanding that A&B never approached the
County with the option to purchase the property for Park and open ... Open Space
purposes. Would you have any knowledge of that?
MR. HIRANAGA: Urn ... you know, a lot of discussions between Mayor's office and corporate
A&B occurs without the Maui office having any knowledge of it. I mean, I was the
office manager/principal broker so ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But you're the listing agent of the property. I would think
that the County would've been given an option. Could've saved us millions of dollars
and a lot of heartache for everyone involved if the County had had the option to purchase
that property.
MR. HIRANAGA: Oh, you're saying from A&B?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
MR. HIRANAGA: Oh, it was a unsolicited offer. It was .. .I was the listing agent after I left
A&B and KUJ1 Ulmer was already the owner, he approached me to list the property -COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For him
MR HIRANAGA: --for him.
COUNCTLMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm sorry, I misunderstood you.
MR. HIRANAGA:
Yeah.
When he approached A&B around
unlisted ... unsolicited offer.
COTJNcn~MP.1BER

1992, it was an

ANDERSON: I see.

MR. HIRANAGA: He just carne in our office, and said I gonna offer you this much money for
this ... this land.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then ...
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MR. HIRANAGA: Can you sell it? So 1 sent it to A&B ... to corporate and said here's an offer.
Do you guys want to sell it? And they made the determination.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But it was not in your thought process or anybody in A&B
to say, well, maybe, you know, we should give the County a shot at this since they want it
for park purposes.
MR. HIRANAGA: I'm not at...1 wasn't...I'm ... 1 was not even in the executive level. 1 was not
even a vice-president. 1 mean ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. HIRANAGA: That type of discussion never reached my level.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. That's fair. 1 noticed that your application was
received November 30th of '06, which was several weeks after the election of our new
Mayor. What prompted your applying at that time?
MR. HIRANAGA: Well, see, that was the application for the appointments for next April. 1
submitted an application in '05 which, 1 think, should've been forwarded to you for this.
See, every year. . .I was on the Board of Water Supply until the end of March 2005. And
so in 2004 ... or 2006 ... to the end of 2006. So sometime in the early 2006, I submitted an
application for the ... Maui Planning Commission. So the one you're looking at now is
what I submitted for appointments to be made in April of next year. See what I'm
saying? I didn't know r was gonna be nominated for interim term. So this application
you're looking at dated November 30th is for Charmaine's appointments.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Then maybe ... maybe we should let her make them.
MR. HIRANAGA: Well, I had an application that was made a year previously when I was
coming off the Board of Water Supply. And that's probably what they should've
forwarded to you, because this is an interim appointment, not a new appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I'm ... I was just curious why you would apply after
the election and before the new Administration had taken office.
MR. HIRANAGA: No, I had applied in 2005.
C0UNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Hiranaga.
MR. HIRANAGA: Yes.
-18
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: One last final question from me. Because of the nature of the
position that you're applying for with the Planning Commission, could you share very
briefl y your vision for Maui County in terms of planning?
MR. HIRANAGA: ... (sighs) . .. Well, urn, I guess, you know, we need to provide sustainable
economy for the working people and I'm part of that. I work for a living. So you need to
have growth, quality growth, controlled growth. But you need growth. If you were to
stop growth and prevent people from earning a living, you're going to have decline. So, I
feel there should be growth. But I think, you know, there are issues: traffic, housing.
But we need to provide jobs for people so that they can continue to live here.
Like I said, our family has almost five generations here now. And all of them work. So
it's just...and that's why I wanted to be involved. And I feel, you know, I'm a local
person, provide service previously and I didn't anticipate all these, you know,
complications with the interim appointment because I figured it was only 14 months.
And how much harm could I do in 14 months and then, you know, the Mayor gets to
decide to rc-appoint. .. re-appoint me, or not re-appoint me. So ... no, urn ... like I'd said
earlier, the Mayor's position Ijust became aware of it at the same time you did. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: My ... if the Chair would indulge me, will not only be a
question but a statement.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I've had the opportunity, and all of you know on this ... this
table and in the room, to work with Mr. Hiranaga for about three-and-a-half years on the
Water Board. And first and foremost, I always found Mr. Hiranaga, a man of great
integrity, a man who looked at the facts and made decisions appropriately. And that was
my experience with Mr. Hiranaga. We're not best of friends. I will see him occasionally.
But I speak only because I know how difficult it is to sit here and to be chastised by
people who really don't know the man. Okay? Now that's my experience with
Mr. Hiranaga, the three and a half years on the Water Board. This is an interim
appointment. I disagree with his statement that you can't do much harm in 14 months.
Sorry. As a friend, I'll still say that to you. However, I think h~ v,ill always bring
nothing but the best for the people vi' Miiul County. Let me ask you one question, Mr.
Hiranaga. If appointed, would you always look at the facts of the matter and make your
dec ... decision based upon those facts and nothing for self gain1
MR. HIRANAGA: (clears throat) That has always been my practice. You know, I live here
and I see a lot of you people in the supermarkets and shopping centers and you know, a
appointment to a commission I'm not gonna have an agenda. In the past ten years, I've
.J9
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always looked at the facts and try to apply common sense approach. I don't pretend to
know everything and I don't. .. um ... say I know what's right for Maui. But Ijust want to
participate in the process that is gonna kinda shape Maui's future. And that's why I
applied for this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions for Mr. Hiranaga? Seeing none.
Mr. Hiranaga, thank you very much.
MR. HIRANAGA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional discussions on this nomination? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. I have a question for Corp Counselor
maybe, Ms. Wakana ... Wakamatsu. I'm not sure who
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --might have the answer. Is there anything ... um .. .in the
Charter or the Code that lays out a specific timeframe for when ... urn ... the
Administration has to appoint a replacement for someone who's resigned?
MR. GIROUX: Yes. It is in the Charter. .. um .. .in Section 13-2 Boards and Commissions. It
gives the Mayor not more than 70 days but not less than 60 days to ... um ... to make a
decision to try to fill that vacancy.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
officiall y?

And what was the date of Ms. Shepherd's resignation,

MS. ESPELETA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
MS. ESPELETA: Diane Shepherd's resignation date December 14, '06.
MS. W AKAMATSU: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So 60 days would be in February. What's the deadline we
have ... um ...
CHAIR MATEO: February 27.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So it seems to me, Mr. Chair, that there was no big rush for
the outgoing mayor to send us down a nominee of his choosing. And I just think we
need to be fair. Fair to Mr. Hiranaga, I mean ... possibly Charmaine, or excuse me,
Mayor Tavares may choose to appoint him. But that should be her choice. And I
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just. . .it sits very bitter that we are being presented with a nominee and this has nothing
to do with Mr. Hiranaga, although I'm not so keen on another realtor sitting on our
Planning Commission because I do think they have financial gain in the development of
real estate. That's how they make their living. So, I've got a problem with that.
But other than that ... um ... you know, I think it's kind of ... uh ... playing loose with the
rules for him to send us down a nominee after he's already been not re-elected. For our
consideration and for the community's consideration. You know, the Planning
commissioners are representatives of the public. That's their job, is to represent the
public in front of.. . during these land use applications and specifically in the special
management area. They are the authority. They're public representatives.
And I think there was no rush here and there appears to have been a rush. You know,
the nominee was sent ... the nomination was sent down less than two weeks after Ms.
Shepherd resigned. And we've got ... he's got 70 days to get it to ... or she, he whoever
the Mayor might be, has 70 days to get it to us. So what's the big rush on your way out
of town?
MR. GIROUX: Ms. Anderson, can I make a correction, Chair?
CHAIR MATEO: One minute, let me ... let me have you complete your ... your comments and
then I'll ask for counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So, r...r.. .I'm appreciative of the
Mayor saying that she would be happy to send us a new nominee, whoever that might
be. I just don't like the timing of this. It's highly political and it's the face of it. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Corporation Counsel?
MR. GIROUX: Chair, the timeframe that I previously referenced to is when it's an expiration of
a member's term. It's in the next section, Section 17 where the resignation actually sets
out a different timeframe. And that would be within 30 days of the occurrence of the
vacancy the Mayor shall submit to the Council the name of the Mayor's nominee to fill a
vacancy. Just wanted to make that correction.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, appreciate the correction. But even this ... this
situation still stands. The Mayor sent it down within two weeks of the resignation,
knowing full well that t\'.'O days after he sent it down, he would no longer be in offiee.
So ... uh ... :ll'd that Ms. Tavares would be in office and would have the authority, and be
within the timeframe, to send us a new nominee. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Question first for Ms. Wakamatsu
and then a question for Corporation Counsel.
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CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Ms. Wakamatsu. Thank you for being here.
Just for the body's information, are there any other nominations for other ... for our other
boards and commissions for this body to consider that's, I guess, a carryover from the
prior Administration? Or is this just the only nomination that we're considering from
the other Administration ... prior Administration, I should say.
MS. W AKAMATSU: We did send a communication down to Council that would also be
nominating new ... uh ... community memhers for consideration to other boards and
commissions that had encountered resignations similar to Ms. Shepherd's. And that was
sent to Council, I believe, maybe a week ago.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. But as far as no other nomina ... these are just
resignations from the prior administrations?
MS. WAKAMATSU: They were to fill the vacancy created by those resignations.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MS. W AKAMA TSU: There were four other boards or commissions that had ... had resignations
that we are trying to nominate new people to serve the remainder of their. .. their term.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Counsel.

Okay.

Thank you.

Chairman, question for Corporation

CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Giroux, you've hcard the testimony expressed with
regards to the nominee for the Planning Commission with regards to an emphasis on
balance gender, residency and profession. Is there anything in our Charter that requires
any nominee for the Planning Commission that they must meet this type of criteria at
this point? Just for the public's information, just so they know.
MR. GIROUX: From this Section 13-2 Boards and Commissions, the only criteria I could find
is that...um ... there was some concern about the political party that the members are
from. Section ... um ... well, it says Section 2, not more than a bare majority of the
members of any board or commission shall belong to the same political party.
COUNCILMRiViBER MOUNA:
Commission nominee --

So that's basically the only criteria then for a Planning

MR. GIROUX: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --to be considered. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional questions? Members, if not, the Chair is
ready to offer. .. oh, Ms. Jobnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Sorry. I should've raised my hand a little higher. My
question is, because there's a 30-day window from the date that Diane Shepherd left
which was 14th of December. Is that correct?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
MS. WAKAMATSU: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that would put it roughly, the 15 th of January.
Now, because we did not ... (end of tape, start 2A) . .. for this particular applicant. .. or
let's ... Iet's say, we received from the exiting mayor this nomination within that 30-day
window, if we decline, then the 30-day period or the new period would begin again? Is
that correct?
CHAIR MATEO: Corp Counsel?
MR. GIROUX: Chair, as far as what would happen is that the ... the Council has 60 days to act
on this ... this proposal and then if they're ... the Council disapproves of the
nominee .. .it. .. um .. .it shall immediately notify the Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. GIROUX: And the Mayor shall then submit the name of a second nominee to the Council
within ten days and the Council shall act thereon, within 60 days.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thal...that answers my questions because I didn't
want to get caught in a Catch-22 where because Mayor Tavares did not submit by the
15 th of January that I do not want, you know, her to fall into a situation where then we're
making the selection. But I understand now, so, thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks, Chair. Just one quick question. Ms. Wakamatsu,
has Mayor ... Mayor Tavares received lots of applications for boards and commissions?
'Cause I know she's put out press releases requesting.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Wakamatsu.
MS. WAKAMATSU: Yes, at this point in time, we have received approximately 112 applicants
for various County boards, commissions and committees.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's pretty amazing, Mr. Chair, since during the last
administration we had to beg, borrow and steal people. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions" If not, Members, the Chair is ready to make
a recommendation. Thank you very much.
The Chair would like to preface my position by first thanking Mr. Hiranaga for his
interest and his high regard for civic duty in volunteering to serve the people of Maui
County via commission duty. This nomination was forwarded to the Committee by
Mayor Arakawa to fill a very vital seat in the Maui Planning Commission. The
Commission's major importance and capability of impacting growth on Maui is not
taken lightly and we all realize the magnitude of the decisions that this body makes.
In addition to hearing the comments by the Administration, I do feel appropriate that
Mayor Tavares be given the opportunity to nominate individuals that would fit or match
the direction or the principles or the interests that this Administration sees Maui County
heading towards. This, by no means, precludes Mr. Hiranaga from having his
application hcard by the current Administration as he had mentioned he did, in fact,
submit this application to the Administration thinking that this would be considered
from, or by, the new Administration. It is, therefore, the Chair's recommendation to
disapprove the nominee of.. .the ... the nominee, Mr. Kent Hiranaga to the Maui Planning
Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Member Anderson.
Johnson. Discussion, Members?

It's been second by Member

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 1...I'd just like to say that. .. um ... you know, it's not a
personal thing for me with Mr. Hiranaga. You know, I did say I'm not so hot about
having more real estate agents on our Planning Commission. And that, I think, I'll stick
to that no matter who comes down from the ... the Mayor's office. Other than that, I
think enough has been said and I would like to thank him for contributing his service to
the County on the Board of Water Supply, on the Board of Variances and Appeals.
But it seems to me, 112 applications, that reflects a lot of fresh hloQd. And I think that's
what we need to do, i~: we need to infuse G:Jf bOards :and coolmissions with as many new
people as possible. Experience isn't always ... uh ... the most important asset to have,
especially ... um ... when you're representing the public on a board or a commission. You
learn as you go and you have staff to direct you and sometimes a fresh approach is
exactly what they need. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I'm gonna be voting against your
recommendation. I believe that Mr. Kent Hiranaga, you know, has served his County
well. As he served on the Board of Water Supply as well as the Boards and Variance of
Appeals [sic}. When I first joined this Council, we had two vacancies in the Planning
Commission.
And the two vacancies that, at that time, were filled by Diane Shepherd and Johanna
Amorin. I was on the Planning Commission. I resigned because of being elected four
years ago. And at that time, I made a plea because I represented Kahului, that a member
from the Kahului district be put on the Planning Commission. It wasn't. So we didn't
have any representation for Kahului district for about two years, maybe three. When
you look at the existing Planning Commissioners on the Board today, there's no one
representing Kahului. And I believe that Mr. Hiranaka [sic} can do a good job
representing the people of Kahului district. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Your points are ... are well-taken. Members,
additional comments? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think we've all been put into
somewhat of a difficult position here today. It would have been helpful if maybe
Mr. Hiranaka [sic] had heard earlier from the new Administration as to what their
preference was. And I'm not here to point any fingers and ... but whether it was his
responsibility to check with the new Administration or the present Administration to .. .1
guess, let him know what their feelings was. But it would seem he is a victim of
circumstance here.
Just to elaborate on the concerns that were expressed about him being a realtor. Just to
share some historical knowledge, what limited amount of historical knowledge I have,
with regards to the Planning Commission. Some of our most hard-nosed Planning
Commissioners have had real estate background. Just to mention some names, Moana
Anderson, Bernice Lu. They were some really tough cookies on that Planning
Commission when it came to deciding matters of development in this community. And
currently, it was mentioned earlier, Mr. Starr who's on the Planning Commission. And
he has a real estate background and Mr. Starr has taken some very tough stances as well.
So, we need to be careful as a community about lumping all realtors into the same
category. So, I wanted to make that comment first.
We need to consider, or maybe Mr. Hiranaga needs to consider, or be aware that I
believe that there's gonna be at least t\V'~ open vacancies coming up later this year on the
Ylanning Commission. And I know some statements have been made that we need a
coastal zone expert on the Commission and that's fine, too. But the public also needs to
be aware you need to also have knowledge about zoning issues, community plan
amendments so which many re ... people with real-estate backgrounds have. So it's not
just knowledge only in the scientific area but also in the real-estate area and zoning
issues that one must...should possess a lot of knowledge there.
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And it's ironic today Mr. Hiranaka [sic] replaces Diane Shepherd. If I can recall, maybe
you as well, Mr. ... Mr. Mateo, that there was some concerns about Ms. Shepherd's
appointment to the Planning Commission. And ... and I will state on the record that at
the time, I was sort of on the fence with her nomination as well. But I put aside my own
personal views and gave that person an opportunity and I would like to say ... state for
the record, Ms. Shepherd did a great job on the Planning Commission and I thought she
showed some very good balanced approaches to her making decisions. So I would like
to commend Ms. Shepherd. She did a very, very fine job on that commission.
So, I think, you know, we should, well, for me anyway, give people the benefit of the
doubt when they apply for very, very controversial and tough commissions. So, you
know, I know you ... you're ... it's almost a no-win situation for us, Mr. Chairman. You
know, to be honest with you and ... and you have a very, very tough position and I do
want to work with the Administration in the spirit of cooperation. So, J just want to say
that, you know, thank you for taking this matter on 'cause it's not an easy one to
consider.
And I want to thank Mr. Hiranaka [sic] for being brave, for being here. And again,
maybe if. .. um ... communication had been expressed between Mr. Hiranaka [sic] and the
new Administration, quite possibly he would not have been ... been here today and
wouldn't have spent all this time agonizing over this. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you,
. Members, at the call of the Chair, we're going to take a
five-minute recess ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

2:47 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:56 p.m.

CHAIR MATEO: .' .(gavel). .. The meeting of the Policy Committee will reconvene.
Members, we have a motion on the floor. Any additional discussion? The motion on the
floor was to disapprove. Members, we'll call for the question at this time. All those in
favor, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Aye.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR MATEO: Let me ... Staff, did you get that total?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR MATEO: Those ... those that--
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COUNClLMEMBER MOLINA: Roll call.
CHAIR MATEO: --yeah ... let's do a roll call. Staff?
COUNClLMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair, could you state the question clearly, please?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The recom ... it was the recommendation to disapprove the
nominee, Mr. Kent Hiraga [sic}, from the Maui Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The name ... the name is Hiranaga.
MS. ESPELETA: Vice Chair ... Vice Chair, Riki Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Michelle Anderson?
COUNClLMEMBER ANDERSON: Aye.
MS. ESPELET A:: Council member Gladys Baisa"
COUNClLMEMBER BAlSA: Aye.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aye.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Bill Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Mike Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MIKE MOLINA: No.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Joseph l'o,'t2t'1i!la"
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: No.
MS. ESPELETA: Councilmember Michael Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
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MS. ESPELET A: Chair Mateo?
CHAIR MATEO: Aye.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmemhers Anderson, Baisa, Johnson, and Chair Mateo.

NOES:

Council members Medeiros, Molina, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
Vice-Chair Hokama.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, the ... the motion dies. At this point, the
Chair opens the floor to other considerations.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Chairman, I would like to nominate Kent Hiranaga to
replace Diane Shepherd on the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla's recommendation is to approve Mr. Kent
Hiranaga to the Maui Planning Commission. It's been second by Mr. Victorino.
Members, any discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, may I request a brief recess? I'm sorry. I
know we just came out. .. one minute.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Chair will stand in recess for one minute ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

2:58 p.m.
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RECONVENE:

3:00 p,m.

CHAIR MATEO: .. .(gavel) .. .Members, we have a motion on the floor. Motion to approve
Kent Hiranag ... uh ... Hiranaga to the Maui Planning Commission. Any ... any discussion,
Members? Miss Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: You know, and I understand the various views expressed by
the Members. One of the things that I look at when I consider the timing of this
particular nomination, irrespective of how the nomination was made. It's the timing of
the length of their service. This period on the Planning Commission is one of the most
critical periods because it deals with the General Plan. The institutional knowledge that
will be shared over this protracted period of time, and 14 months is quite a significant
period of time.
If it is the current Mayor's position to re-appoint Mr. Hiranaga, she would've done so by
affirming him at this point in time. To put somebody in that position where they have to
hit the ground running, learn all the things that they have to learn and then all the
institutional knowledge would evaporate because in all likelihood, the person would not
be re-appointed to a following term.
I just think, you know, I would like an opportunity for the current Mayor to do her own
evaluation and have that opportunity to really sit down, visit with Mr. Hiranaga, if...if
she chooses to re-appoint him. It's not to say that she wouldn't re-appoint the very same
person. But I would like that opportunity to be given to her because she has asked for
that, out of respect for her. It's got nothing to do with Mr. Hiranaga. But I just look at
the practicality of it and to have somebody be there on a short-term basis where there's so
much weighty, very heavy stuff that will be coming down for quite a long period of time.
And to just have that institutional knowledge potentially be for naught. I just don't think
it's productive and I don't think it's practical to even put Mr. Hiranaga in that position.
And I don't want to put the current Mayor in that position. So, out of respect for Mayor
Tavares, she has asked for that time and I am respecting her and I am honoring her
request. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, additional comments? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and thank you for allowing
me that brief minute to consult with you. I would support Mr. Hiranaka[sic]. And again,
it's just a l4-month term that 'Nc're looking at. And we already are aware that two more
V;.lr:-tndes will occur this YCl:lT, 11' I'm correct. And I would encourage the adn1inistrat;on
to look for the nominee that has the coastal zone management experience. And that way
you've got a person for five years and not just 14 months. So I wanna make that
statement.
And, you know, one other bit of consideration that I maybe should've offered earlier was
quite possibly we could have considered or look at the feasibility of maybe deferring this
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and let the two sides talk story amongst themselves and then if Mr. Hiranaka[sic1 would
still want to pursue a nomination, then so be it. But my understanding is we're up against
the clock so that might not be feasible.
So, anyway, you know I appreciate the stance you took, Mr. Chairman, and no, you
know, disrespect for my earlier vote on that because I know you're in a very, very
difficult position. But I hope we've all learned from this and it's just an unfortunate set
of circumstances that got both sides caught in a .. .I guess, caught in the proverbial rock
and a hard place, if you will, Mr. Chairman.
So, I'll offer my support to Mr. Hiranaga and I guess he will have to go ahead and should
he get this nomination, he'll have to basically prove himself on the Commission. And
then if the current Administration would like to consider him again for a future
nomination should he make it out of Committee here today and pass the full Council,
then so be it. So, I want to thank him for coming out here today. It wasn't easy for him
and I know of him and his family. They're very good people, long time kama'aina folks
and I believe he will definitely try his best on the Planning Commission for us should he
be put in there. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Ms. 10hns ... excuse me, Ms. Baisa followed by Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, I will be supporting the nomination of Mr. Hiranaga.
I'd like to explain my previous vote. My vote was against the process, not against Mr.
Hiranaga. I know his family very, very well; worked with his dad for many years and I
know that they're a good kama'aina local family. However, I do have concerns about
sometimes the processes that are used which I believe are not fair and hurt people. I
would like to thank him for volunteering his service.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I, too, would like to thank Kent
Hiranaga for submitting his name ... um ... with the last Administration in regards to any
upcoming commission. I know Kent Hiranaga is gonna he serving for only 14 months
and if he does a good job, maybe the Mayor Tavares can consider him for reappointment.
What Member Molina had stated that we do have two Planning Commissioners that's
going to be leaving us in March, March 31, '07. And at that time, I'm sure Mayor is
gonna do some really good recommendations for the Planning Commission. At this
point, 1...1 haven't heard anything bad about Mr. Hiranaga other than, you know, the type
\V0fk that fie doe~:. He's been fair in ... in both commissions that ~e sen"ez. cn. I have:l't
heard any complaints from the members of the public in regards to his
duty ... uh ... serving on the Board of Variances and Appeals, as well as the Water Board.
And I want to thank him for, you know, giving his time to this community of various
boards and commissions. So thank you, Chair, for this second opportunity.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, additional comments, opinions? Hearing none.
Members, motion on the floor. All those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
Oppose? There's three noes.

VOTE:

A YES:

Councilmembers Johnson, Medeiros,
Victorino, and Vice-Chair Hokama.

NOES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Johnson, and Chair Mateo.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

Molina,

Pontanilla,

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending APPROVAL of the nomination.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Motion is passed. Mr. Hira ... Mr. Hiranaga will go
on to the Planning ... Maui Planning Commission. Thank you very much. Okay.

ITEM NO. 14:

CONFIRMATION O}<' CORPORATION COUNSEL

(C.c. No. 07·35)

CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have five additional items in Committee. At this time we're
gonna go onto the next item. Policy 14, Confirmation of Corporation Counsel.
Members, joining us this afternoon is Mayor Tavares and the Corporation Counsel
Traci Fujita Villarosa, First Deputy.
Members, the Committee is in receipt of County Communication No. 07-13 from Mayor
Tavares, relating to the appointment of Brian T. Moto as the Corporation Counsel.
Section 6-2(5) from the County ... from the Charter states in part, the Mayor shall appoint
the Corporation Counsel and Prosecuting Attorney with written notice of the appointment
to the Council. The Council shall confirm or deny the confirmation within 60 days after
receiving notice of the appointment by the Mayor. If the Council does not act within the
60-day period, the appointment shall be deemed confirmed. Therefore, the Council must
approve or disapprove this appointment by March 12, 2007.
Members, the Chair will allow Mayor Tavares to provide comment to the body. And
when she is completed, the Chair will ask Mr. Moto to provide an opening statement to
us. And that will be followed by a question period. Mayor Tavares, good afternoon.
MA YOR T AVARES: Good afternoon. Thank you very much, Honorable Council Members,
Honorable Chair. It's a little different sitting on this side of the table after ten years on
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the other side. But it is with great pleasure that I am honored to offer these three
individuals for your consideration at this time. Mr. Brian Moto for Corporation Counsel,
Mr. Ben Acob for Prosecuting Attorney and Mr. Jeffrey Eng for Director of Water
Supply. I think you are familiar with some of the members ... uh ... nominees and maybe
one you're not that familiar with. But I hope that you will ask the questions you need to
ask and you can ask the hard ones as you normally do. And I'm sure they're all up to the
challenge. And I appreciate the opportunity to bring this down and have a discussion
with you. So thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mayor Tavares. Mr. Moto, good afternoon.
MR. MOTO: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Members. My name is Brian Moto, Acting
Corporation Counsel. Let me begin by saying that it has been a privilege for me to serve
as the County's chief legal advisor and representative these past four years. And I want
to express appreciation to Mayor Charmaine Tavares for this nomination and for this
committee for hearing this matter today.
This year, 2007, will mark my 15 th year of County government service. And it will mark
my 21 st year as a practicing lawyer since my admission to the New York State Bar in
1986 and then to the Hawaii Bar some years later. Most of you, or all of you, know
something about me having worked with me in various capacities in County government.
And as a person who was born and reared on Maui, I also know you or you, me through
circumstances outside of work.
I'm now the old man of the DepaJ1ment of the Corporation Counsel. When I started there
were a number people who were senior to me. And I frankly never thought I would be
here this long. All of the people who were senior to me have since left. They've retired
or gone on to other aspects of their lives and careers. A number have left and some
important lessons have impressed upon ... uh ... me over the years of government service.
First, that it is important for the sake of the public interest and of the County of Maui that
the Corporation Counsel and deputies do as good a job as possible. Another lesson I've
learned is that experience counts and it's difficult to replace. Another lesson I've learned
is that people's expectations are very high and the demand for legal services is growing
almost insatiable. The workload never seems to shrink, it only gets bigger with each
passing year, and the issues and controversies seem to get more and more complex with
the years.
I come to you having served the past four years as Corporatie,n Counsel and so therefore,
I think it's important for ~e to fnake some ob~~ervations about what I think are some good
points and accomplishments that have occurred. Some are obvious and some are easy to
overlook. And ... and it's important to note what some of these changes were. There
were structural and organizational reforms and changes that occurred in the department.
First, there was the formal division ofthe ... cou ... department into a litigation and drafting
and counseling section. Now, to be sure there had always been that. .. the distinction in
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work. But formally dividing them both in terms of an organizational chart and physically
happened within the past.. .uh ... uh ... term of appointment. We've tried to upgrade our
paraprofessional services in terms of legal and paralegal services. And we also engaged
in a substantial renovation of our physical plant. The first real investment in the physical
office space for the Department that was made, I believe, since that the time ... uh ... this
building was constructed. That process took over two years of planning, design and
installation and construction.
One thing that has happened is that we have greatly strengthened our litigation section. It
now consists of seven full-time attorneys, most of them highly experienced, most of them
senior. Um ... they are ... uh ... assertive and have taken cases to trial and won them. And
they have not shirked from tackling very controversial and difficult issues. I will even go
so forth .... go so far as to say that 1...1 believe that the litigation section is as good a
government litigation section as any in the State of Hawaii. This should not be
interpreted as an y kind of disparagement of the other attorney .. .legal offices that exist.
It's simply a statement of the ... the skills and accomplishments, I think, that the litigation
section has demonstrated.
Whether in litigation or whether in the drafting and counseling section, I do believe our
attorneys have worked with many community groups and interests including those
pursuing environmental, native Hawaiian, water and other issues. It's impor ... worth
noting this because in past there was often, I think, an expectation or pattern of
government being at odds with such community groups, or vice versa. And now, I think,
more often one sees a record of County government, including its legal arm, attempting
to find common ground with these various community groups and organizations. I have
tried to playa more receptive ear to divergent points of view.
Another thing we have tried to do as your attorneys, is to render legal advice in a manner
that is fair and balanced and objective; realizing, of course, that no advice can ever make
everyone or all parties happy. And sometimes Corporation Counsel is called upon to
make some very tough and difficult calls regarding points of law that are sometimes very,
very cloudy and ambiguous.
I think if you look at the record of written opinions that have been produced over the past
four years, you will see that, in my opinion, that they are better written, more complete,
and have ... are supported by more analysis than what process occurred in past. Writing
such opinions is a very difficult and time-consuming job. But my ... uh ... view is that a
bad opinion is worse than no opinion in !l1ilOY cases. And a bad opinion can actually
create. c:ore pE00!elTIS than it ?.tteu1pts to resolve.
Some other accomplishments or strengths that]' d like to note is that I believe we have
tried to be more assertive in insurance coverage disputes. We have attempted to improve
the processing of workers compensation claims and small claims that are filed against the
County. We've ... we greatly reduced the problems of backlog and waiting times on those
matters.
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We have worked with the Councils and its Committees and department heads on
implementing Charter amendments and with ... um ... um ... developing legislation on ... for
very complex topics on land use and water and real property tax. Our office trains
County personnel in matters such as Americans with Disabilities Act compliance and
sunshine law and internal investigations. We've been called upon to negotiate difficult
and involved transactions of all kinds including real property transactions. We've
worked on financial transactions ... (end of tape, start 2B) . .. And we've successfully
represented the County of Maui in many labor negotiations, oftentimes working with
other employers who have shared interests with us.
But of course, one cannot simply rest on a record. And there are, of course, as we look
ahead needs and expectations. And I recognize that Corporation Counsel must respond to
increased demands for services and better services. Among the reasons for this demand
is the increased size of government. County government in my ten ... uh ... tenure as a
County employee has just plain gotten a lot bigger than what it used to be. There will
soon be a new Department of Environmental Management and a new, separate
Department of Public Works. And I anticipate that these depm1ments will not simply
maintain the status quo and do what they had been doing in past but as a result of the
reorganization will take on new activities and programs.
There ... the Charter created a new Department of Transportation two years ago and it's
developing ... uh ... over time. And even some of the older offices and boards and
commissions have changed and urn ... and ... uh ... grown in terms of responsibility and
activity. For example, I'll cite the fact that the Office of Economic Development within
the Office of the Mayor sometimes can generate as much legal work now as a regular
department.
And the Board of Variances and Appeals which oftentimes doesn't get a whole lot of
attention, in ... oh ... in the ... when I started working with the County, it might have a ... a
meeting once a month. And sometimes it would have skipped a month. But today
because of the fact that laws now direct more appeals and different types of appeals in
matters to the Board of Variances and Appeals, it finds itself working much harder. All
of this generates a need for more legal services and more demands on attorney time.
To respond to ... some of the ... uh ... issues, what I hope to accomplish in the next four
years is a number of things. Chief among them is strengthening the drafting and
counseling section of the Department of the Corporation Counsel. These are the
,~ttorn~;'~ '.vho are now housed on the third floor.
This is the section (;-~at ;:j~.'i~;et:
departments, boards and commissions. Uh .. .it's the section that drafts legislation,
administrative rules, that prepares and negotiates contracts and other agreements,
shepherds transactions and advises County officers on the entire range of legal issues that
might confront them.
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Some of the changes you will see in the, that I hope you will see, in the Fiscal Year '08
budget that will be reviewed in the coming months. At a minimum what I would hope to
see happen is the addition of. .. and ... the ... recruit ... the addition and training of additional
attorneys for that section including secretarial support. It has become very clear that the
drafting and counseling section as it stands now simply needs to expand in order to keep
abreast of workloads. It is currently overburdened.
But simply adding additional employees won't be sufficient. Borrowing an idea I got
from the City and County of Honolulu and its legal office, what I hope to accomplish
also, or at least to take the first steps towards, because the final completion of this may
extend well beyond my tenure, is that. .. to .. .is to develop within the drafting and
counseling section sub ... sub-groups, or specialty practices ... practice areas that would
allow and encourage deputies to acquire specialized skills, share workloads and ideas,
insure a greater continuity of service in the event of sickness, maternity leave, vacation or
resignation.
For example, I think it has become clear that there is now enough work, or more than
enough work in the areas of planning and land use that there needs to be developed
within the Corporation Counsel a ... a ... a sub-section could perhaps consisting of two to
three attorneys devoted entirely to the subject of planning and land use matters. And all
of the boards and commissions and work that is related to that matter, issue. There
probably is also a need for another sub-section or specialty group devoted to what might
be called infrastructure and public facilities.
In the City and County of
Holonu ... Honolulu, this practice area is called the development section. And this would
encompass departments and offices that often have shared issues and have ... a heavy
emphasis on capital improvement projects and the like. For example, Public Works,
Environmental Management, Department of Transportation, Water and Parks and
Recreation.
At the present time, our drafting and counseling section, even with the addition of
additional attorneys, would be too small to divide up into many more further sub-groups.
There's simply aren't enough bodies to spread among aJJ of them in the way that
Honolulu does. But I do believe that this would be a good start.
In short, I believe these plans and the record of the past four years shows that Corporation
Counsel is committed to public service. One thing I will note is that three out of the last
four Maui County Bar Association presidents have been deputies Corporation Counsel.
And one deputy is the current Maui representative to the Hawaii State Bar Association
gov~Tnnlent 1awyers section. And OUf office has tried tc be 2tm():l6 the rnos! astive in
supporting the annual Municipal Attorneys Conference that now convenes on the Big
Island annually. We think that activities like those and those kinds of personal
commitments made by attorneys show that there is a commitment to service to the
County, of the Bar, and the public. and we hope that this service will continue.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. MOIo. Members, the floor is open for questions.
Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask for your guidance. I have about six points I
would like to ask Mr. Moto some questions so I would ask for your guidance. How'd
you like to proceed so that all Members have a equal opportunity to share questions or
remarks.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokam ....
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One or two questions and then we rotate, Chairman? 1. . .1
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah. Yeah. That would be ... that would be the best, the easiest thing to do
at this point, Mr. Hokama. Perhaps no more than two questions and we'll work our way
down the line giving everybody opportunity to ask questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman. If I. . .If I may start then to Mr. Moto.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, I would say you are an old-timer of County government.
Even when I was not officially here, I was able to witness your. .. uh ... the ability of your
work ... um ... during your early years with the County and at times even those days were a
little rough and not always smooth. I would agree with you that.. .um ... at times your
opinions to our branch of government have not been always receptive, especially when it
was not our point of view. However, I can say that I believe you have been fair and
consistent in trying to represent the County of Maui 10 the best of your ability.
We have some issues that, I believe, your comments would be very appreciative in us
moving this confirmation/proposal from Mayor Tavares forward. And one of it is
something that we had discussed earlier this day, Mr. Moto, regarding the enforcement of
County laws. Now we have heard in the past about interim departmental policy, we've
heard about administrative directives. I would ask for your comment, especially when
this body is aware that it goes contrary to what is currently in the Code and that
we ... we're not able to have a discussion on a proposal to either amend the law, delete the
law, revise the law so that those types of conflicts would not be necessary. Can you share
with the Committee this afternoon your thoughts as a ... as the potentinJ chief legal
representative of this County regarding the ';\hject of enfor~'ement?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
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MR. MOTO: Yes, 1.. .1...because the question is not directed as to any particular area of law or
type of law enforcement, I'll speak generally. First of all, enforcement of laws, of course,
is important. It is also important to recognize that th ... and based upon my experience,
my assessment is that areas of law that generate the most controversies over enforcement
are typically ones in which there really is a division of opinion in the both the community
and in other settings over how laws should be applied and to what extent they should be
enforced. There seems to be that the enforcement issue really is really a reflection of a
more underlying division within the community over some fundamental policy kinds of
decisions.
The other thing I will...uh ... observe about enforcement is that in most circumstances,
and again speaking in the abstract it's a little difficult, but the Corporation Counsel's
office is not the, in many cases, the primary enforcement or interpretation arm. And that
really comes down to a division of powers issue. For example, and I say this solely for
example, zoning matters are by the Charter a .. .is a duty and a responsibility assigned
specifically to the Planning Director and the Planning Department. Are there legal issues
related to the enforcement? Of course there are. But as no Corporation Counsel can act,
essentially as the Planning Director. We don't have the authority, nor the role, or
responsibility under the Charter to, in effect, become the zoning enforcement agency.
And so what this means is that many enforcement actions and ... are going to depend upon
the decisions and directions taken by the relevant line department involved, whether
that's Public Works, or Planning or some other agency.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, I understood what you ... you just shared with us and
maybe I should've been very narrow in my parameters regarding issue of enforcement.
But you brought it up, Title 19, Zoning.
But my ... my ... what my point that I'm trying to get at is that while you are maybe more
accurate in the operational sense of the enforcement of the County Code, particular to
Title 19, and again I'm not too sure even if we updated the Code because I thought Public
Works Director was in charge of...of uh ... those zoning things since at the end ... what at
one point of time, of our history, Public Works did all the permitting and the inspections
and everything else from Planning. But you may be right.
My ... my question more referred to that, if you are aware that a depaJ1ment is not
fulfilling the intent of our law, would you advise them that acting contrary places the
County in potentia! sitl'~"i<.)'2' of litigm:011 OJ' SGme other legal remedies that might be
placed against the County?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We, in fact, have numerous and have had times discussions
and other occasions to talk about and ad ... and address enforcement related issues. Not
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only myself personally but my deputies as well on various ... in various contexts.
Typically, they don't occur in the abstract but rather in the context of specific ... specific
persons or properties that are the subject of investigations or aile ... alleged violations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That was my two questions for this round, Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama. Members, I'mjust gonna go right down
the line. If you have a question, please feel free to ask. If you really don't at this round,
please pass and we']] be coming back again to you. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Before I start, Mr. Chair, is it your intention to give us a
break today?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And at what time?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And what time were you thinking of doing that?
CHAIR MATEO: Right af...I wanted to go and finish off the three nominees. It's apparently
taking a lot longer than we had anticipated. I will ... we']] get a break right after Mr. Moto
is completed. We'll take a short break at that... at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. My questions are gonna be a little more
specific, I think, Mr. Moto. We just heard this morning that the County is not
aggressively enforcing Title 19 in regards to vacation rental violations. I find that very
upsetting. We're ... we're told that they don't have enough staff and, you know,
that. .. that just gives carte blanche to people come over and buy property, speculative
property and turn it into vacation rentals. Some company in Canada has bought
fabuloushomes.com.
AAA Canada.
I mean, non-enforcement of our laws is
becoming ... uh ... income-producing commercial industry for people who have no vested
interest in the lifestyle of our island. And who's responsible for thaI') This County is
responsible for that. And ... and 1. .. I'm tired of hearing excuses that, you know, we don't
have enough staff, enforcement staff. This Council empowered the Administration over
four years ago to hire enough enfo!ccment staff and still they haven't done it. And I'd be
inten:,s~ed in findiug cUl, I',,1T. Hokanla' s question, were these funds reappropriated for
other positions?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So my question ...
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CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: My question to you, Mr. Moto, and I'm prefacing it with
this 'cause you were not with us this morning ... um ... should there be an accident of some
kind, like a house burning down or someone falling off a cliff that isn't adequately
fenced, and this happens at a non-permitted vacation rental? And because of the
publicly-stated policy that we don't enforce for whatever reason, does that put this
County at risk of liability because of the non-enforcement policy that's been going on for
at least four years that I know of?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, uh ... similar questions have been posed in other circumstances to
me and ... and ... those circumstances I will usually say, and I do say in this circumstance,
that people often don't need a reason to, if we're strictly talking about County liability,
you don't need to give people very much reason to sue the County because they simply
will. And especially if they're angry or they feel they've been wronged in some way and
especially if they feel that they deserve some kind of compensation, especially if it's from
a source that has a deep pocket. I think it's certainly possible .. .it's possible that someone
could press a claim against the County for. .. on the grounds that we, by our either
omIssIon or our knowledge condoned or sanctioned something that was illegal and
therefore led to someone's injury. Could that happen? Yes. I. .. I...it's certainly
possible.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Moto, that wasn't really the question. 'Cause I know
people can sue us at the drop of a hat for whatever they want. The question was, in that
scenario, does that put the County at risk of liability? Are we liable because we have not
enforced the County Code and allowed non-permitted, non-regulated vacation rentals to
operate?
MR. MOTO: First thing I'll say is that based upon the record of litigation, I don't think that
anyone has ever pursued such a claim, number one. Secondly, they ... therefore there
have never been success ... there's never been one that's been successfully pursued
against us. Third, as your County attorneys looking out for County, we would certainly
defend the County in whatever circumstance to the best of our ability. So, but, all I can
say is that as a ...
COUNCILMEMBER .ANDERSON: Mr. Moto, I'm asking you a simple direct legal question.
It h1S a l~)t to do with your confirmation, because you're the legal couGsel 1'0:- thi~ body.
And my question to you is, does it put the County at risk of liability?
I'm not saying have we been sued? Is there a chance we'll be sued? I'm not asking you
those questions. I'm asking you a direct legal question. And you can tell me, that you
can't answer that question in open session, if you want to. But I want a direct question.
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Because I want to know, as our legal counsel, can I count on you for a direct answer to a
legal question?
And the question, again, is: is the County at risk of liability if there is an injury or a
house burns down because there's not adequate fire flow, someone falls off a cliff. Their
family finds out that they were staying at a vacation rental that was unpermitted,
unregulated, didn't have adequate fire flow. You know, did not go under County review
to make sure that we were offering to the public a safe place? And if that scenario should
happen, would the County be liable? That's my question. Would the County be liable
because we did not enforce the Code?
MR. MOTO: 1...I will not say in open session statements that may be used against the County
and ... and contrary to its best interest. I can make the general statement that assuming the
kinds of facts that you have posed, and that's a big assumption, does it pose some risk to
the County, or may it pose some risk to the County? Yes, it. .. it may. It will depend a lot
on the facts and circumstances, the danger of the injury involved, the claim asserted,
et cetera. And to what cxtent the County knew about the operation, or didn't, and
what. .. what attempts, if...or if any, the County ... uh ... attempted to either correct or the
operation, or close it down.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Or maybe even unaware of it.
MR. MOTO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I appreciate that direct answer, Mr. Moto, because that's
what I'm looking for.
You know, it's very difficult for us to do our job
without. .. um ... legal counsel. And I think that...that we need to have attorneys who are
willing to give us direct and specific responses to the specific questions we ask and not
try to, you know, throw us off into another direction by giving us an answer that does not
address the question at hand. So thank you for that.
The other question I had, Mr. Chair. .. you know, Mr. Moto, this last term as chair of thc
Water Resources Committee, I had a real difficult time getting legal response from your
office. And I think often there were questions posed that maybe the Administration
didn't want us to have the answer too because I appreciate that all of your staff are
governed by a code of ethics and a professional code under the Hawaii Bar that you're
obligated to give us answers in accordance with the law.
And so, you know, this may be speculation on ;r.y rar:, t\:\ fepc,r,ed [c ... requests for
legal advice, written requests over months and some over years that were never answered
leads me to believe that the Administration did not want the answer to ... the answer
written and on the record for some whatever reason. So, and it's not like your office
wasn't brought to the attention of these unanswered requests for legal advice. So could
you tell me ... urn ... what you think is the reason that that happened and I appreciate you
saying that...um ... you want to strengthen the drafting and counseling section which

40

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 30, 2007

would be those attorneys who would advise us in our Committee meetings as we11 as
boards and commissions. And Ms. Tavares, T know, experienced that just like I did and
hopefully that's why you're ... you're calling for strengthen ... strengthening of that
division.
So, you know, in your pre ... in your speech to us, you said that you had seven attorneys in
litigation but that you never told us how many attorneys in the drafting and counseling
section? And when you say you're gonna strengthen that, how many more attorneys are
you looking for? And what ... how many attorneys do you think you need to order. .. in
order to adeq ... adequatel y respond to the Council because, you know, we're a separate
body than the Administration and sometimes I feel that the Administration has primacy
over your staff and your attention. And I certainly felt that during this last term. Having
been around here for some time, I've never seen a time when the Council was so bereft
of... of legal counsel, especially in the Water Resources Committee. So could you
address that in how you might be able to cure that problem for us?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, first, there are five deputies in the counseling and drafting section.
And there's ... and then my first deputy, Traci Villarosa, is also assigned to it so that's a
total of six. One thing I'll note is that when Traci was appointed first deputy, she didn't
lose any of her previous workload. She had to simply take on additional work. So that,
that's regarding the size of that section. In ... in terms of your question of what our plans
are for the coming fiscal year, we're ask ... we will be asking for two additional attorney
positions, both for that section plus a secretarial position to SUppOli them. Generally, you
need a ratio of about one secretary for every two lawyers.
On the subject of...of...of opinions and we getting responses ... uh ... that is an important
subject matter. I will say that sometimes the requests deal with areas that are by their
very nature, very difficult to answer to begin with. Sometimes when I tell people about
what law practice is like, I te11 them you have to remember that it's a client-oriented
business. And so, by the way, I think as part of my answer to you, I do want to let you
know that I have told my deputies and my staff that it's important to realize that even
though you are in government, that you sti11 have the responsibility to be responsive to
clients as if you were in private practice, meaning you should be timely in responses. You
should be ... you owe them the duty of candor, and you owe them the duty of... of
professionalism which means you should try the very best you can in terms of quality of
work. That's easy to say, harder to actually accomplish in practice.
I also tell my staff that ... and this may help to explain why some legal requests take so
long, perhaps not aU of them, ~s ft(!~ oftentimes -C 0:poratio1'l Counsel gets hit with the
question, J guess called in, not because the answer is black and white. Because if the
answer were black and white, we'd never be involved or people would just simply say,
"Well, okay, don't bother". But we're called in because it is a very difficult area,
oftentimes subject to multiple interpretations depending upon one's perspective. And a
lot of times, especially, and this is the part that's most difficult, is that's oftentimes an
answer would defend ... depend upon very extensive review of facts and investigation.
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And doing that part is extremely time-consuming and difficult. And many times the facts
are not within our possession, meaning within the offices of the Corporation Counsel.
But our facts are that ... are in the heads or in the papers of other government officials,
other departments, members of the public, et cetera. And it does take time to develop all
of that.
This is also related to something which I said earlier which is sometimes a . .. end of
tape, start 3A) . .. so then no opinion at all because I have personally seen what can
happen when advice that is either shoddy or incomplete or misleading or capable of
multiple interpretations is issued. You actually create more problems than you're
attempting to solve. My hope is that especially with the formation of specialty subgroups and more focused attention to certain practice areas such as water, public works,
et cetera, as one practice area that services will improve with those kinds of steps.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Moto.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: l...J appreciate that, Mr. Moto. And I appreciate your
reminding your staff that just because you're in government work, your clients deserve
the same courtesy as any other clients even though we're not paying the bill, the
taxpayers that we represent are paying the bill. And if we don't get a response from
Corporation Counsel for six months on end, I think the very least they could do is send us
a letter saying we're working on it, or don't expect to hear from us for another six months
as you would a private client. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Ms. Baisa, any questions? Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Pass.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Ms. Johnson, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Moto, because I know you were physically constrained
basically on the ninth floor from expansion, do you believe that the relocation of some of
your offices and also the physical plant will enable you to operate more effectively in
terms of some of the concerns with timeliness?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I cannot begin to tell you how much better are ... things are today
than they H'ert j" P"<L Our offices were terribly old and cramped aBd uncomfOIiable.
And I felt most especially sorry for our secretarial and clerical staff. Things are much
better now, thanks to the support of the Council and well, the Mayor's office who helped
to make those improvements possible. The truth of the matter is that we're, even with
improvements, we've kinda hit the max already. In other words, we ... we expanded, we
improved. But the spaces are pretty ... and of course, this is a story that you will hear
ti'om other government offices. Urn ... we do think we can find spaee to accommodate the
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expansion posltIons I discussed earlier
in ... but within the building.

In

offices, small offices nearby ... uh ... even

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. MS.10hnson.
COUNCILMEMBER 10HNSON: 1.. .1 just, you know, I really want to remind all of us, that it
was sometimes the decisions that we make to either act in a specific way, or not to act,
which was one of the things the acquisition of One Main Plaza was one of the reasons
why I believe, personally, we could not expand Office of Corporation Counsel. But be
that as it may, I thank you for bearing with us and really for trying to make do with the
small, cramped quarters 'cause I know sometimes cven in our own personal offices it is
reaJJy a challenge to just fit everything in. So hopefully we'll be able to re-configure
some of the space and we've already started that on our own floor. So, I thank you, Mr.
Moto. And hopefully we'll be able to support during the budget some of the requests so
that we can all work a little bit more effectively and efficiently and in a space that's more
conducive to productivity.
MR. MOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, MS.10hnson. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Moto, thank you for your presentation
which was in depth and I appreciate the information. Having at one time when I was
young wanting to pursue a law degree, I'm very interested in-and I'm still interested in
law. And because I have not seen a resume of yours, I want you to describe for me ..
.you said that you have been in practice in law for 21 years. Four years you were in Corp
Counsel, and 15 years with County service. Can you give me a breakdown? And ... and
you said you belonged to the Bar in New York State, I believe. So, describe for me your
capacity in New York in practicing law and can you give me a breakdown, a resume, in a
brief way, of your 21 years of practicing law.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman ...
CHAIR MATEO: Briefly, Mr. Moto. (laughter) That was a big question, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I do have a resume and I would be happy to provide you with a
copy. In brief, I graduated from the University of Michigan Law School in 1985 and
upon graduation, I moved to New York City where I worked for Arthur Anderson &
C0D1pany . \,-rhich was~ i1 doesn't exist anymore, but at that time, was the !argest
accounting firm in the world. I worked in their tax section in Manhattan. I was there
1986 and then decided I didn't want to be an accountant and I took my law degree and I
went to work for a Wall Street law firm called Thatcher Proffitt & Wood and they
worked in the securities areas and taxation.
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So actually ... probably by trammg and strength, my greatest strength would be in
securities and financial work which takes me .. .it's .. .it's quite a bit different from County
work most of the time. In the early 90s, I left private practice and I went to divinity
school in ... in New Haven, Connecticut and I...I graduated with a Master's degree in
religion. And then I was a summer clerk for one summer between my sessions, my
divinity school sessions, with the Corporation Counsel's office. I was their summer clerk
and I was recruited to work full time. And I've been employed with the Department of
Corporation Counsel ever since, since 1992. And I've been the ... the Corporation
Counsel for four years and I served one year as First Deputy under former Corp Counsel,
Jimmy Takayesu.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. My second question. Thank you for being brief on
that but I...I would appreciate a copy of your resume.
MR. MOTO: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: My second question which has been discussed a little bit
and I know you've provided answers for it. But we've heard concerns expressed about
the timeliness of responses on inquiries to the Corporation Counsel. And I want you to
describe for me-and you did descrihe briefly-your position and your office's policy
and practice of responding to inquiries. What are the major factors that affects the
timeliness of the responses?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, there can be many factors. First of all, the nature of the question.
Sometimes if it's a simple question, obviously it's easier to address quick ... quickly. But
sometimes we get multiple questions, you know, questions one through five and five
might consist of four subpm1s.
Sometimes the subject area is also a factor. If the subject matter, for example, is
highly ... is very hypothetical, very abstract, what we sometimes try to do is ask .. .is figure
out whether an opinion is really the proper way to respond or whether a counseling
session where there's more back and forth and exploration of what it is that the party is
trying to achieve. Because you see sometimes that's probably the better response.
And ... and this is, by ... by the way, one ... one way perhaps to address this issue about
responses and start to recognize that Corporation Counsel can and should respond in
different ways in different circumstances. There are times when, quote, a formal written
opinion is the proper thing and ... and the thing that's needed. But ;;c::;et::l1es I also get a
sense that what's really needed is more of a counseling session in the way that private
attorneys would meet. In the public government session, uh, setting, sometimes giving
that kind of advice and getting that kind of interchange with clients, whoever they may
be, is often very awkward and difficult because when you go to your lawyer for personal
business, you ... you don't have cameras rolling and people running tape recorders. And
secondly, and no one's doing a transcript.
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And another point is that also, you know, a lot of times especially if it's a government
agency, such as a government body such as the Council, you know, you have to post on
their agenda ahead of time exactly what it is you're gonna be talking about. So, and there
are rules of protocol, et cetera, so sometimes getting that kind of environment where the
lawyer tries to counsel and tries get a sense of what it is the client wants, or is worried
about, or trying to achieve, it's not easy to do. Sometimes people are hesitant to say
things in public, for example. And also, you know, in most of these government settings
the lawyer sits, and out of respect to the protocol and the respective roles that people
have, you know, we don't typically ... the lawyers don't ask questions of the client. The
client instead asks us the questions in these public settings. But that's not how most
private practice .. .if you go to the private attorneys, if you went to your lawyer, or your
doctor, for example, that's not what would happen. Normally, the ... the lawyer would
ask you a whole bunch of questions to figure out how best they could help you or what it
is your needs are. And ... and also because how you phrase a question and what kinds of
questions you ask, help to determine the answer you get.
One more point I'll make, Mr. Chairman, which is I think sometimes the proper response,
or a, a response that Corporation Counsel couldn't make is recommendations for
legislation. Because especially in certain ambiguous or controversial areas of law, the
solution may be not an opinion from Corporation Counsel but rather legislative reform
that helps to address and correct either an ambiguity or a cont1ict in laws.
COUNCTLMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Moto. And mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Mr. Molina, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Moto. I just
have one question. I had several but you've pretty much answered them your very
thorough responses. Staying on the subject of requests, uh, responses from the
Corporation Counsel to requests, whether it be from the Council Members or members of
the general public, do you as the Corporation Counsel try to establish a parameter, if you
will, of providing a response time? Like for example, Council Members as a general
practice, T guess, in years past, generally give the department heads maybe two weeks to
respond to a concern. What parameters do you try to establish, for example, if a member
of the public requests a response? And I know your ... your priorities come first to the
your clients here. But if...uh ... 'cause I...T say that because we had a member of the
general public express concerns about the response time. Can you share wHh 1.1'; what
you would ... you try to impress upon your.- .. yo1;~ csUeagues that \\'ork in your office?
MR. MOTO: Yes, all work assignments are logged in and one of the first pieces, besides the
date, that our assignment comes in, is being recorded. What also gets recorded, is we
take a look at what the party or the client-itself, or herself, or themselves-say about
what their needs are. Most people will specify, or at least some people, will specify that a
deadline by which they need this response. Or they'll explain why this work is
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important. And so that plays a major role. In other words, we don't necessarily just
arbitrarily choose a date. But we base it upon what that. .. what the requesting souree
says. If they say, well, well I need this by this date because these things are gonna
happen, or I need to do this. Then certainl y that becomes a factor in .. .in--or if we know
that a ... a meeting is being scheduled by a certain date or would like, they would like,
well then that usually ends up becoming the ... the deadline. And of course, it becomes a
matter of juggling this because we have all these different requests and so ...
One point is that, on .. .in referencing the comment that was the testimony that was
received earlier. We ... Corporation Counsel does not provide legal advice to people who
are not County officers or employees. We do provide them with information. And
the ... the person who testified earlier is someone who has been and is in currently in
litigation with the County of Maui. So responses are provided but in the context of that
litigation.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And then, final one question. And, as a general mle
with, uh, there's a deadline requested of you, you try to advise, whoever it may be, a
client or general public, that your response is coming along but we may need a little bit
more time, in general, right?
MR. MOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You do that, as well?
MR. MOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. MOTO: And also, I have a .. .! mean, again, it's easy to give this advice, it's hard to
actually live it out. But I've told people, and I tell myself, that I have a general mle
which is if you're going to tell someone bad news, which can be anything, which
may ... may include giving an analysis, or conclusion, that you know that they're not
going to want to hear. I tell my attorneys, make sure you tell. .. you give the bad news in
the very first conversation that you have with that person. Don't wait for the second or
third one because what ends up happening is if you wait, then people ... people will
interpret silence, or the absence of bad news as good news, or a re-affirmation in some
cases. So when it comes to deadlines, certainly, if we can't make a deadline, then we
should be forthcoming and say, you know what, I'm sorry hut this is the situation. We
cannot do it. This, yot.: ~.;:nc·:,:, 'Ne could 11 -do "by thi~ Q(1te but we can't do it by this date.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Pontanilla, any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. First a comment. I've been on this
Council for thr-well, going on my third term and you know, I've had three different
deputies, three terms, and I just want to say that, you know, there were, well, really
supportive in the areas that I was responsible for. In regards to your measurements, you
know, I'm looking at, you know, what is presented, not only you, but throughout the
County. There's numbers that I get hard time relate to. In regards to what Member
Molina had said earlier in regards to deadline, do you have a measurement for deadline
for the deputies that work for you? In other words, you know, if a Council Member
requests, you know, something within a specific timeframe and you assign that to a
deputy, do you measure that? Well, what I'm looking is a timely response.
MR. MOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What I'm looking at is a timely response. How often or
what percentage of the requests that we make is timely responded to?
MR. MOTO: Yes, yes. Yes, we do keep track of data like that statistics. But for your purposes,
I will say that sometimes that data is helpful but not useful. I mean, it's .. .it's ... it may be
accurate but it's not useful. For example, I think the data will show that of the literally
thousands of assignments that come in, the great majority of them get processed well
within the deadlines specified. The problem is, that the assignments that people get angry
about are the ones that. .. are the ones that are the hardest to work on, take the longest, and
therefore skew it.
So even though our percentage completion rate may be quite high statistically, for a lot of
people that's noL .. that's not relevant because ... I mean, I can tell you that, you know,
thousands of, hundreds of contracts get processed by our office every year. The great,
great majority of them-I would say, probably 90 percent of them-get processed within
a few days. But because they're not...they're not of concern to most people, or except
the ones who are working on them, that's not a statistic that is meaningful, or relevant to
them. So, the ... the ... the assignments that are most difficult and that sometimes do take
the longest are the ones that relate to preparing opinions. And quite frankly, it's for all
the reasons that I've already discussed about how difficult opinions are to write and how
much work they require and how-and one more thing I could've said about opinions
which I didn't which is that...you ... and I kinda told this to the Maui Planning
Commission once in a different context which is I tried to explain to them why
sometimes attorneys sound a little stilted and formal in giving legal advice. Why is the
attorney ... why does the lawyer talk the' way he or she does~ And I told them, well,
beC'::::Jse )':)!.! !nust undC!'~~andl because of the pubJic setting and also because a Jot of
times, our lawyers are not talking to you. I mean, yes, they're talking to you but they
are-what they're really doing is talking to their transcript, the recorder that's over there.
Because if there's ever a legal action that follows, that's what people will read.
And ... and opinions are the same way. In the back of my mind, as Corporation
Counsel-and I suspect in the back of the mind of every Corporation Counsel that has
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ever signed off on opinion-is the knowledge or awareness that opinions have a life of
their own in a sense .. .in the way that court opinions do. They ... they address and dispose
of issues unique to that particular case.
But they often are used and read
by ... by ... they're used ... read by people and used in circumstances that have ... oftentimes
have no relation to that particular matter. It's always kind of unnerving sometimes to
realize that five years after Brian Moto read an opinion, someone reads that same opinion
and then uses it for a completely different circumstance no one could ever have thought
of because it didn't exist at the time. And that's one of the issues about opinions is that
they ... they're kinda indelible. And anyone can read them and anyone can use them.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that, but. .. um ... the reason why I ask you
that question earlier in regards to, you know, how many of'em have met a certain
percentage, I'm sure you have assignments, different assignments with different specific
timeframes to complete. You know, for me anytime we look at adding more bodies to
any department, how can we gauge your activity to justify the increase in, not only your
department, but all of the departments. You know, if you're telling me that most of your
deadlines are met only 65 percent of the time, it kind of gives me a feeling that you don't
have enough people to support your department. That's the basis for my question in
regards to the percentage completion as far as assignments goes. So, I don't know,
maybe you ... you know, food for thought in regards to your upcoming budget? So thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

Mr. Victorino, any questions?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now I know how you felt, Mayor Tavares, when you're at
the end of the table and by the time they get to you, they asked all the questions. I'll just
make one quick comment, Brian. I've worked with you a number of years on many
projects and other things and I've always had a lot of confidence in your abilities. And
that's not a question, that's a fact. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, we're going to go around and uh, do a
second round. I'm gonna ask you to ask one question at this particular point in time. If
you do not have a question, please pass. Please keep your questions brief and to the point
for both the Members and I'm sure Mr. Moto will respond accordingly. Thank you very
much. Member Hokama, questions for Mr. Moto.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I think the Members did a thorough job regarding
operations, just one of the operational concerns and related issues from operations. I'm
mor~ :::oncerned about fODndation and philosophy at this point.
You know, Mr. Moto, I think three Corporation Counsels ago, the County was basically
pretty soft regarding litigation through the Corporation Counsel. I would say we always
try to settle. We wouldn't go to court, even if we in the deepest bottom of our guts felt
we were 100 percent right. Then we made a shift. County started going to COUIt because
it believed our position was not only strong, our position was correct and, therefore, we
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entered the judicial chambers on the premise that the County's position was defensible as
well as correct. And we found one of the benefits is that we have been less inundated
with lawsuits than in the past.
My question to you and philosophy foundation for your office now, your department
now, is do you still believe that litigation ... uh ... would be our priority versus settlement
in issues that are before the County that goes through your department? I'm not speaking
about Prosecuting Department or prosecution, just Department of the Corporation
Counsel. What is your general thought?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, it is .. .it is important I think that the government be strong when
it's necessary to be strong and to defend the public interest and to advocate for the public
interest when that is necessary to do. And in my litigation section are some attorneys
who have a very ... very good attorneys who have a very ... very strong philosophy that if
you don't...if you're not willing to fight, then you will invite fights. That people will
basically pick on you and they will. .. people see and identify weakness and take
advantage of it. And I think there's truth in that. Having said that, I'm also conscious of
the fact that our office, Corporation Counsel, and the County of Maui in general, I think
people expect us to not simply be watchdogs, not simply be attack dogs but they expect
us to be something more than that. I think they also expect us to be not only advocates
but also at times to be balanced and fair and reasonable and willing to consider other
points of view. And so it's .. .it's sort of balancing those interests. They want us to be
judge-like but at the same time they also know that we have to defend the public's case,
and on occasion, with zeal.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a follow-up to, for clarification, Chairman, please?
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And I appreciate that candid comment, Counselor. I
was hoping for that statement and thank you for saying it. So saying so, now let's say in
the best interest of the County, for various reasons, even the County agree that settlement
is the better option, legal option to exercise. Again, philosophy, foundation for your
office, Mr. Moto. Regarding settlements, we are aware that if there is a dollar amount
involved, up to a certain point, Council has given the authorization to the Administration
to do it without formally coming back to us for final approval.
We .. .l've been made aware that there have been potential settlements that did not come
through Council for approval because it was felt that there was no financial amount to
cross-over. I forgot what we ... we ... where we are now, $7,000, whatever is . . .
(inaudible) . .. But it created for me a future policy that may dictate what Council may
or may not want to do down the future. Why wouldn't those settlement type of
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arrangements that your office participate knowing that it may not have a specific dollar
amount now, but may later, potentially, not be brought before the body?
MR. MOTO: Some of those cases may very well.. .uh ... uh ... need to come to the County, uh, to
the Council, or should. I think there has to be, perhaps we ... we have to examine
collectively, specifically what, in what circumstances, what particular issues and
what. .. what criteria or things we would look for that tells, would tell us, that yes, this is
something that needs to ... And even if it doesn't require a, say a Council resolution
approving the settlement under. .. as may be required under County Code, there may be
circumstances where consultation is ... is still a necessary and a good idea. And so I do
think that is one area that can be explored, is to determine and clarify when consultation
will occur, even if approval is not required by law.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just state that, Mr. Moto, because I have a concern that former
Administrations may have entered into a settlement without consultation of this body and
may have created a policy that has not gone through what J would call the appropriate
legislative process to have open public comment whether or not the County wants to
adopt this policy through a legislative means which would be a bill for an ordinance or a
resolution, the effect of law. And not find out later through executive session that we
have a disagreement, that says, oh, hey, the County agreed not to do this, signed by the
Mayor and more than likely would be approved to form and legality by Corporation
Counsel. So those things, I think I would say, we would need discussion to have better
definition, to avoid potential conflicting points of view of the same issue by the different
branches of County government. I appreciate this opportunity, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm gonna pass, Mr. Chair. I think, you know, we could
ask questions all day long 'cause it's fascinating to hear what he has to say. But I put my
trust in Mayor Tavares in appointing him or nominating him and I've known Brian for
many years in this capacity and I trust he's gonna do the right thing to make sure that the
legislative branch gets fair and equal attention from your department. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson. Ms. Baisa, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, I passed on the first round because I really didn't have
any questions to ask Mr. Moto. I'm in a unique position to have known him since he was
a very ... (end of tape, start 3B) ... in Makawao and I've watched him. And I know
him to be a person of very strong in~egrit:! T <-~l:,G knov,' that he';::, been 'ier; active in Boy
Scouts and very active in Rotary, two organizations that talk about ethics. And I trust our
Mayor that she made a good decision and I support the nomination.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, too, look forward to your recommendation in support of
the nomination of Brian as our continuing Corporation Counsel. And I thank him for his
past service and I thank his family also for sharing him with us. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I...l just want to ask Mr. Moto one more question. I'm
appreciative of our more senior tenured members of this body for asking the kind of
questions about foundation and philosophy and stuff. I'm learning a lot from that. But
having sat on many hiring panels, one of the questions that we always ask that seems to
give you a real good sense of the person is to ... and I wanna ask this of Mr.
Moto ... because you can make much more money in private practice, what drives you or
what's your passion about being in this position? Why do you want to continue to be the
Corporation Counsel?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I actually, even with the most recent pay raise that just took
effect, I still earn less today than I did in 1990 as a fifth-year associate. And I guess
there's a couple of reasons why I do this job and why I like doing this job. And number
one is that I love Maui. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You said it all, Brian.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
recommendation.

No more questions, Mr. Chair, just awaiting your

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Brian, for wonderful six
years with you. I look forward to your confirmation.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Brian, thank you for that answer. I think that only
reinforced in my mind, and everyone in this room, of your commitment to Maui County.
M!)h::'l}'1. And y011 do ha~.'~ !:!ly ~upport also.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions 1
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One last one, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
:'iJ.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Normally, a ... another member would say, does, Mr. Moto, with
some candidness, who will have your priority attention, the Council or the
Administration? And I'm glad the Mayor is sitting with us this afternoon.
MR. MOTO: Oh, I love you all! But I will say that, you know, of all my clients, Council is the
highest maintenance one. High ... yeah, that's the best way to put it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions for Mr. Moto? Seeing ... uh ... seeing no hands
going up, we're .. .if you're ready, the Chair's ready for his recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Recommendation.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Members. The Chair's recommendation is to approve the
resolution approving the appointment of Brian T. Moto as the Corporation Counsel as
well as the filing of County Communication 07-35.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Member Hokama, second by Member Molina.
Discussion, Members? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr ..... Mr. Chairman. Just a quick comment. So
Mr. Moto, I'm happy to support his nomination. It's more like Mr. Moto has become a
brand name, if you will. Lot of people know him professionally and personally and 1'm
one of them and I would like to say that I...I knew Mr. Moto as a young child, too,
because we went to the same grammar school and high school together. And he's a man
of very strong principles as we know so 1'm more than happy to support his nomination.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Additional comments? Discussion? None?
Ms. Baisa? No? Thank you. Members, call for the question. All those in favor, signify
by saying, "aye". Oppose?
VOTE~

AYES;

Councilmembers Anderson, Baisa, Johnson, Mede;r;;~, Molin ..,
Pontanilia, Victorino, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Chair Mateo.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.
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ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we're gonna ... uh ... take a IS-minute recess at this
point. We'll be returning at twenty to five. And, please stick around. The Chair would
like to talk with you for a little bit. We're going to be in recess ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

4:25 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:46 p.m.

CHAIR MATEO: .. .(gavel). .. Meeting will reconvene. Members, we're gonna go into our
next...uh ... our next item. Policy 15, Confirmation of Prosecuting Attorney.

ITEM NO. 15:

CONFIRMATION 01<' PROSECUTING ATTORNEY (CC No. 07-36)

CHAIR MATEO: The Committee is in receipt of County Communication 07-36, from Mayor
Tavares, relating to the appointment of Benjamin M. Acob as the Prosecuting Attorney.
Section 6-2.(5) the County Charter states in part, the Mayor shall appoint the Corporation
Counsel and Prosecuting Attorney with written notice of the appointment to the Council.
The Council shall confirm or deny the confirmation within 60 days after receiving notice
of the appointment by the Mayor. If the Council does not act within the 60-day period,
the appointment shall deem ... be deemed confirmed. The Council...Council must,
therefore, approve or disapprove this appointment by March 12, 2007.
At this time, I'd also, again, like to recognize Mayor Tavares for joining us and allow her
the opportunity to provide comment on her appoint. .. nominee to the Prosecuting
Attorney. Following her comments, I will ask Mr. Acob to provide an opening statement.
After that is done, we will open the floor to Member questions. Mayor Tavares.
MA YOR TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair, very much and Members of the Committee. Tt is,
again, I am honored to ... to offer for your cO:;3ide}~!i0n, Den Ac\.J) :is the Prosecuting
Attorney for the County of Maui. Those of you who have been here, sitting at your seats
there, are very familiar with his work. Those of you who are new to the Council, I think
are also familiar with his work. And rather than me taking up a lot of time, let's let you
have an opportunity to hear from Mr. Acob who I believe is very, very deserving of this
opportunity to become our Prosecuting Attorney. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mayor Tavares. Mr. Acob.
MR. ACOB: Thank you, Honorable Chair. Good evening, Honorable Chair Danny Mateo and
Council Members of the Policy Committee. I humbly and respectfully request for your
vote in confirming my appointment as Prosecuting Attorney for the County of Maui.
And in that quest, please allow me to tell you briefly about my background, professional
experience, and some thoughts.
I was born in the Philippines and I immigrated to Hawaii when I was 12 years old. I was
raised by my grandparents in a sugar plantation camp in Ookala, Hawaii, and that's
where I learned the ... the values of hard work, perseverance, obedience, humility,
patience, honesty, caring for one another. I met my wife of 26 years now at the
University of Hawaii at Hila and with her being from here, I moved here in 1981. And I
have been a resident of Maui since 1981. So that makes it about 26 years. For the first
three years on Maui, I worked odd jobs here including either being a dishwasher or
maintenance cleaner or a store clerk or night audit while holding a full-time job at the
hotel as a front desk clerk and cashier and later on became a valet right before I went to
law school in 1984. After the three years of holding these jobs, with my wife's support, I
left her and my then two year old son to be here on Maui and I went to the University of
Hawaii School of Law, attended law school and ... and that two-year old son is now 25
years old and is now working for the accounting firm of Ernst and Young in New York
City. And we are also blessed with a nine year old who is currently a fourth grader at
Waihee School.
For the last two years, I have been the Chair for the SCC at Waihee School. The
tWO ... two prior years before that, I was the vice-president of the PTA for that same
school before the formation of SCc. I'm a coach for the Maui Youth Central Basketball
League and has been from 1992 to 1997 and there's two seasons every year. I stopped in
1997 because that's when I could not coach my older son anymore. But now that my
younger son has started playing again, I started coaching again in 2004. And ... urn ... this
is partly an effort on my part to do something positive for the youth, keeping them busy
and keeping them out of trouble. I also served as board of director, vice-president and
president of the Maui Filipino Chamber of Commerce, and I also served as ... as legal
counsel for other organizations.
I have been an attorney for 19-1/2 years, 4-1/2 years of those I was in private ... private
practice and the 15 remaining years in prosecution, with the last ten of that 15 being the
First Deputy Prosecuting Attorney.
Within ... with the 15 years of prosecution
experience, I have been able to \T;C:t: !r: each and e~:,.;ry division of the departn1ent and as
a result, I have learned the workings of the whole department inside and out, or so I think.
The duties and responsibilities I have had as a First Deputy Prosecuting Attorney have
given me the opportunity to work with many agencies in the quest of improving the
justice system, improving law enforcement, increasing the safety of our community. Our
department is just one part of the puzzle in law enforcement. And that law enforcement
is just one of the things that we need to do. If confirmed, I intend to continue partnership
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with these other agencies and that includes the Maui Police Department, the judiciary
which includes the Probation Department and the Children's Justice Center, the
Department of the Attorney General, MEO, MCCC and, yes, even the Department of the
Public Defender. We do need to cooperate with them. And Women Helping Women and
many other service providers including the Mediation Service Center.
One of the things that I learned as a first deputy is that we need to do more prevention
efforts rather than just taking care of things at the back end when it's too late when we
need to put people in jailor prison. While we currently have some involvement in some
prevention or diversion efforts, we would like to improve on that. I have learned the
importance of treating employees with respect and compassion, supporting and caring for
them while at the same time being firm with them on the goals of the department because
they are the ones that do the work. I can only promise that if confirmed, I have a lot of
compassion and patience to help me ensure that we ... we have a team that can work
together efficiently, effectively in a pleasant working environment. We have great, very
hardworking and talented individuals, employees, attorneys and staff alike, and it would
be great to see them develop even more.
Talking about working efficiently and effectively, we all know that this takes having the
right amount and type of resources to do the job ... to do the job and so I also promise that,
if r m confirmed, I will ask for the resources that we would need in making sure that we
do our share in making safe, the County of Maui. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Acob. Members, floor is open to questions. And
we'll. .. we'lI continue with the same process -- two right down the line. And if you don't
have a question, you'll. .. you can pass at this point, and the second round, you may ask
your questions. Okay. We'll start with Mr. Hokama again and work our way right down.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, to be fair I am happy to relinquish the floor to my
colleague to the left -CHAIR MATEO: Very good. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino, we heard ... we heard the comments earlier so we'll ask you to
start. Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILME~.1BF.R

VICTORTW)' That':- ..!...! wish they had prepared me for that. I was'
gonna wait to hear all the questions and then ask. Mr. Acob, you have mentioned the
cooperation with the other. .. with the judicial as well as the Police Department. Are other
law agencies also involved in your plan of action? And in regards, like FBI, Homeland
Security, all these other divisions that fall in ... in that area?
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MR. ACOB: Well, there is a Federal, the U.S. Attorney, and that we do have some cases that we
need to work with them on and that includes very serious firearms and drug cases. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think ... and a follow-up question with thaL .. recently
in the news, drugs again became a real headliner. And I understand it is the scourge of
our community and we all understand that it's really a real challenge. How do you
foresee more interaction with those agencies and the Police Department in making a
better eff-well, I think you've made a great effort, but a better effort in curbing the
distribution of drugs because if you can get to the supply, that's a beginning. And it's not
the all... the end of the whole story but that's a real true beginning if we can stop the
supplies before they hit our streets.
MR. ACOB: Well, what we can do is support them in their training, making sure that whatever
search that they make, will be upheld in court. Training and also advice when
they ... when they do have a case. If they need advice, that we are there and give them the
correct advice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Acob.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I had an opportunity to talk with
Mr. Acob last week and it was kinda enlightening because he's the only other guy that I
know belongs to an SCC school board, other than myself. So I really thank him for that,
being involved in, you know, our school activities.
One question that I had, and simple question, in regards to police recruits. Whenever we
do have a recruit class, does your department provide some kind of training to these
recruits so that they understand, you know, what can be done right in regards to, you
know, making arrests out. .. out in the ... here in Maui County?
MR. ACOB: Yes, we do, sir. We train them or we teach the Penal Code to them. As far as
liability in making arrests, I think that would be the responsibility of Corporation
Counsel. And I think they do have somebody from that department to ... to train them in
that area. But as far as our office, we are ... we train them on the Penal Code, making sure
that the arrest that they make are the proper arrest and also the charges that they bring
against defendants are the proper charges.
c''JTJ!'~crLJv1ElvlBER

POI'-.ITANILLA: In regards to the number of cases we've had sc far,

~v:eB,

in the last year, how successful were we in winning, you know, cases, prosecuting
criminals?
MR. ACOB: I'm assuming ... T'm assuming you're talking about 2006?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
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MR. ACOB: I'm sorry, sir, I didn't have ... I didn't bring numbers with me.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Okay.
MR. ACOB: And you must be talking about cases that we bring to court, we actually ... that
actual! y go to court and go to trial?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Go to court, go to trial and get kind some kind resolution
in our favor.
MR. ACOB: Well, I can tell you that most of the cases that go to court, I would say that we
prevail a majority of the times. There's a lot of plea bargainings that's going on and if
you call that a victory, you know, then we're almost victorious in every case because the
cases that we lose, will be those that we go to trial on and there's an acquittal. But if
every other case is plea bargain and it's a necessary tool that we have to have in the
judicial system to have it on efficiently. If you count those as ... as victories, then I would
say that it's a real high percentage.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Acob.
MR. ACOB: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And thank you for that very nice opening and I, as you were
speaking, I happened to thumb through some of the letters of recommendation that you
have which include a recommendation from our Police Department. And in your
opening, you mentioned seeking additional resources to fUlther improve your department.
Can you elaborate a little bit more what specific area you would like to seek assistance
from the Council?
MR. ACOB: One concern that we have had in the ... past six months, I think, is the growing
number of cases coming to our office versus the number of cases that we could process
every week. Just. .. just the last few weeks that we looked at, the number of cases coming
in is just too high compared to the number of cases that we can process. And that
jnd;_cates that we need ... we need some -help. We try to get people- frc:n Dt1"l(~!" divisions,
and at this point it's a good thing that one division, appellate division, is kinda slow right
now. So, we ... we are gonna borrow some bodies from that department but we don't
expect the same ... we don't expect it to be the same in the upcoming year. And so we
anticipate that we will be asking for additional body to process the additional cases
commg m.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS. Mahalo, Chair. And mahalo, Mr. Acob, for your
presentation. I usually like to leave this question for last but when I left it for last,
the ... with Mr. Moto, it was a difficult time but an honest answer. So really, L.l'd like to
ask you the same question because I know attorneys make a lot more money in the
private sector. And certainly you're not here to be confirmed for this position because of
the compensation. So why ... why do you want this job? What drives you to, what's your
passion with this position?
MR. ACOB: Mr. Chair, 1. .. 1 have invested a lot of time with the County and I think, the County
has invested a lot of resources with me. And unlike Mr. Moto, I don't know of any other
higher salaries out there. I haven't experienced it. So as far as I'm concerned whatever
I'm getting right now, I'm very pleased with it. So, I think, that. .. that putting the talents,
the experience that I have in the .. .in the right place, is the right thing for me to do at this
time in my life.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I just want to add that I'm very impressed with your
humble beginnings and the drive that you had along with your family to get you to where
you are today and I thank you for wanting to serve the public. Mahalo. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, Mr. Acob. I have read the wonderful letter that was
written on your behalf by Judge Baxa and I totally agree with him. I'd like to ask you, if
you had to describe yourself using three words, what would they be?
MR. ACOB: I would say, calm, compassionate, and passionate.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good words. I also want to tell you that I really enjoyed your
opening remarks and I was very happy to hear you mention prevention. I think that too
much time is spent on the back end of the problem and that we do have to spend more
time on programs that provide prevention. And also, I want to applaud you and thank
you for your support with the BEST Reintegration Program. I think that that is definitely
a solution to ending recidivism. So thank you very much.

tviR. r'\'COB' Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Good afternoon, Mr. Acob.
MR. ACOB: Good afternoon.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm gonna be a little more specific in my questions
because I trust that you're the man for the job ... because Mayor Tavares feels that you
are. And also, because I have very little knowledge of your depaltment. We don't
interact with Prosecuting Attorney much at all. So I don't think I'm informed enough to
ask you any questions about your job specifically. But I do have a couple questions
that... well, for my own personal reasons, I think will give me a feeling of how the office
is operating and maybe what direction you ... you might be taking when you head it up.
To your knowledge, does your department... is your department working on any leads
regal'ding the death of Yesuah Boerstler? And I apologize if I didn't pronounce his name
correctly.
MR ACOB: Could you give me some facts? I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This was a teenager who was found dead at Pauwela at a
party, severe injuries to the head.
MR. ACOB: All right. That reminds me of. .. of what you're talking about. At this point, what I
know is that. .. well, what I can tell you is that the Police Department does the
investigation of ... of crimes or offenses. And when we do get the case, it's after the
offense has been investigated. The reports come to us, we look at the reports and we
make a review of whether there should be charges to be filed against certain individuals
or not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see. That just shows how much I know about their
department. You guys don't do any of the investigation. It's all done at the police level?
MR. ACOB: At the police level or at the Department of Liquor or at the DLNR or even at the
Maui Humane Society for cruelty to animals.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So they only come to you after they've investigated
something, found that there's enough evidence to substantiate charges, then they come to
you with it?
MR. ACOB: Or. .. or if they haven't come up with sufficient evidence and they sent it to us, we
do make the call if there's sufficient evidence or not. And if we feel there's not sufficient
evidence. then we don't proceed with the case. We don't file against anybody.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But they don't come to you with leads or anything that
they may have. All that investigation is done within the ... in the .... within the Police
Department.
MR. ACOB: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Acob, correct me if I'm wrong. I had believed that Council had,
maybe two budgets ago, supported, I thought was Department of Prosecution, the ability
to have an attorney situated in South Maui to assist in certain type of cases? Is that in
your department or am I missing that it's Corporation Counsel?
MR. ACOB: Did you say South Maui?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. ACOB: You must be speaking about the pros ... the community prosecution -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct..
MR. ACOB: --that we had, program that we had. That was a grant-funded position that we had
asked for and that was funded by the Federal government. And of course, there was a
match that was given by the County.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that program still ongoing, Mr. Acob?
MR. ACOB: At this point, it's not. The previous ... our previous head had decided to ... because
of shortage in the .. .in our staff at one time, had to pull this community prosecutor out of
the community so that work in the courtroom could be done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Your ... your. .. your thoughts of this program was that, It IS still
worthy for the County to consider maybe reinitiating efforts in this type of area?
MR. ACOB: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us the major benefit that your main office, your
Wailuku office, has from having a ... an attorney in South Maui or in another region of the
County?
MR. ACOB: I believe that it is a worthy program and one of the benefits would be the
prevention that l. .. I spoke about earlier. And as I was thinking about things tbat... that
could be done if confirmed, we could h<:\'e 'a cOfD.!r.unity prCf,ecutor to work not only
South Maui but in other areas of the County, including Paia. I think we have identified
that, tentatively, as a possible place to work on. And also in Wailuku, we don't know
much yet about Lahaina but there could be I know that at one time Front Street was very
problematic. From what I've seen, it has come down. The number of offenses coming
from that area has been reduced so that might not be a priority at this time. But yes, there
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are other areas in the island or in the County, I should say, that would be appropriate for a
community prosecution.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Acob, what would you say would be the primary driving factor
for you as our top prosecutor, to consider another region? The amount of violations and
cases that comc out of, let's take Lanai. Let's say that Lanai has a thousand cases a
month which is ... might be ten ... ten lifetimes for me. But let's say Lanai generates a
thousand cases a month, is the caseload that is what would drive you to assign a person
like that from an operational standpoint to help your office here? Or is it the type of
crime? Or the potential of crime ... um ... what...l mean, I'm just trying to understand-MR. ACOB: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --this program better, Mr. Acob.
MR. ACOB: I think it would be the type of things of actions that we can do. For example, if. .. if
a particular area is ... um ... there's a lot of drug activity in an area. We probably can't do
anything to ... um ... as far as investigate or do anything ... um ... make it. .. make arrest or do
by sting operations and things like that. What we would be able to work on is activities
like, say that, a particular neighborhood has problems with, not necessarily the serious
crimes, but offenses that affect the quality of life in that area. For example, speeding.
You know, we have a lot of neighborhoods where speeding is a problem and people don't
know what to do. Community ... a community prosecutor could talk to them and advise
them of what they can do including... (end of tape, start 4A) ... be starting a petition to
start a drive to get a speed bump in that area. You know, minor things like that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Last one, you mentioned prevention. I think prevention is
worthy of the County's efforts, especially for me, you know. I think we save more if we
do prevention 'cause we pay a hell of a lot more in human capital than financial capital..
So we've been made aware from the men and women in blue that through their Chief has
supported your appointment and I consider that to be a major endorsement, Mr. Acob -MR. ACOB: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --that our Police Department, the men and women, can come and
support your nomination.
So we've been aware of a new potential scourge in this CQl1uty and that's called human
trafficking. It's like, w,,:, kn0";:'!, we an knov.' ?~bout the dnJg traffic. Now we are tohi of
human trafficking. Can you tell us from your caseloads like that, at... what is your
understanding of the level of this problem of this County? Where is it at, at this point?
MR. ACOB: I'm not aware of any particular case at this point. I know that the whole State is
working together to come up with protocols and also legislation to deal with this type of
cnme. I know that we have a deputy representing our. .. our Depm1ment to go to
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Honolulu just last week or even this week to work on the protocols on what would
happen if there is .. .if such a crime occurred in the County of Maui. But at this point, I
don't believe we don't...we haven't had any offense yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is the focus on young minors, either sex, that more than likely is an
alien that is brought here? Is that the issue or is the issue also that it could be our own
children on our streets that are the potential victims of this human trafficking scourge?
MR. ACOB: It can involve anybody but I think the ... the drive that started this was the
human ... human trafficking, the enslavery that occurred when somebody from another
country was brought by a employer, for example, and mistreated that person by not
allowing him or her outside anywhere else but just keeping him in the house, making 'em
work day-in and day-out almost 24 hours a day, enslaving, basically, that person. And
preventing that person to leave by keeping the documents, immigration documents, that
came with that person. That was the driving force but there could be a situation
that... well, I should say that if it involved a young person or another person in our
community, that would be kidnapping. So, you know, we would have something to deal
with that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The reason I'm coming up to you is 'cause I heard you talk about the
subject of plea .. .(coughJ ... plea bargaining as an essential tool, not only for your office
but, I guess, for the judiciary's calendar. And their. .. the amount of work that their. .. the
judges are required to do both in the circuit and the district courts. But I bring that up
because these types of crimes, I would say from my perspective, I hope you never plea
bargain. You know, I would like to think that you will send the message as our chief
prosecutor that in this County, certain crimes we won't negotiate. And I just wanted to
express that to you 'cause you know, minors are minors. It's our responsibility to protect
them.
And to negotiate a reduced sentence on crimes on minors, I have
great... urn ... distaste for. And I share that with you, because I hope you share this
commitment 'cause I had hoped you was ... one of the three words you would answer to
Ms. Baisa was "tenacity" regarding the law and the penalties of violating the law in our
community and our society that is based on law.
MR. ACOB: That's what I meant when I meant...uh ... what I said "passionate". But let me just
clear something up, though. When we do plea bargain, we plea bargain because there
might be witnesses in our case. Yes, when we do have a very strong case, it doesn't
make sense to plea bargain. But when we do plea bargain, there's a reason for it.
Normally, that's because we probably wauld not be able to prove the case if we went
ahc~d oC\(1 jl pr0bably WCHlld be better to get something, rather than lose the whole case.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Acob.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, we'll just...we'll just open the Hoor. If
you've got a question, just. .. uh ... just recognize yourself at this point. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Acob, you know, one of the ... our. .. our. .. our big
concerns today is our parks, and the safety in our parks. Especially many of the public
parks, the beach parks where crime, property crime has tremendously increased. Assaults
have increased. Our elderly are threatened. Even as far as I've been told, by police
officers in South Maui that a police officer's responding to a group of hooligans actually
got surrounded and was threatened by them.
And ... and ... and again, you mentioned witnesses. In my experience working as security
at. .. at one of the major hotels, has been where the prosecuting attorney always seem to
have wanted to plea bargain because the inaccessibility of the visitor to come back. And
I think that's always a challenge. And that's why property crimes and other crimes to our
visitors, which is a tainting of our wonderful island County called Maui, is promulgated
because they know, oh, well, if! attack a visitor or I...I steal something from the visitor,
a lot less chance of prosecution because of the inability, many times, for those people to
return.
So, I know I put three questions almost in one, but how would you address first, the parks
and the safety of our parks? And secondly, as far as our witness pro ... uh ... witness
programs, is there a possibility? And do we need to put more money so that when we
have these crimes and they are serious, and we have a good witness, but they happen to
live in ... in Lansing, Michigan, we can still bring them back to prosecute this ... this
criminal?
MR. ACOB: Well, I...as far as the safety of the parks, I'm afraid that I don't have an answer for
you, sir, because we can't place anybody out there as I've answered earlier. The Police
Department, they do all the investigation. And when we get the reports, then we
make ... we do what we need to do.
On the bringing back the victims from other. .. from the mainland, we do bring back
witnesses when ... when they want to, and when they can, and when we can. We do have
a policy that we will bring them back, if it's to the level of a felony. Meaning that,
the ... if it's a theft case, the value was over $300. Or, if it's in the case of assault, that's
assault in the second degree which makes it a Class C felony. Now, a lot of these people
don't want to come back. Even if you wanted to bring them back. And so, and then
again, if we went to trial, we ... we would not be able to prove that case so we end up
settling the case. Did I answer all your questions? I'm sorry, I may have missed one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think you've made a good attempt at answering it and I
unde:s!~'ind that~

again, because the parks have had a special challenge, and l kn:Jv.' ';,.'e're

talking police matters. However, sometimes if we could be more vehement of our
prosecution, and again just Councilman Hokama's remarks as far as our youth, because
some of our youth have been attacked in these parks. And shutting them down at night
has been one answer but it's not the real answer. How can we take back our parks and
make sure they're safe for our community? And pm1 of your responsibility was the
vehement prosecution as much as possible for those ... uh ... uh ... those people that have
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committed the crimes. And that's what I was asking. So, thank you. You did answer it.
Thank you, Mr. Acob.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. You know, in regards to prevention
because we are multi-cultural here on Maui, probably throughout the State, in your
department, do you have any, like an outreach program whenever, you know, we need to
address a certain culture regarding prevention, you know, drug prevention, crime task?
Do you have any programs like that?
MR. ACOB: As I've stated earlier, we do have some efforts and that includes our attorneys
going to schools talking to the kids and if you're talking about cultural self sensitivity,
you know, we're talking to all of the kids in the school at one time, so we're not talking
to a particular group. So, that's what we have. In the future, we'll probably be doing
more of that. And probably not during school but even after school, if possible, during
the PALS program or something.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Yeah, J was more looking at, like say, for instance, you
know, I'm Filipino. (chuckles) And you know we have a lot of Filipino immigrants, you
know, coming to Maui, just as an example. Knowing that, do you have any type of
program or anyone in the department that can provide, you know, information to groups
in regards to, you know, crime prevention?
MR. ACOB: At one point, when the Maui Police Department had a community police officer in
the Kahului area and that was Officer Jorge Marzan, he did a lot of things with the
Filipino youths and he called on me many times to talk to them about. .. about crimes and
the consequences, about their actions, about their choices. I've done that. Ever since
Officer Marzan was pulled from that position, J have not had the opportunity to go but I
would welcome that opportunity again if there was one. We could possibly look at
initiating one of our own. If we did that, though, I would like to just emphasize that we
would do that to ... to all of the groups, including the ever-growing Micronesian
community, Mexican community and Tongan community, all of'em.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's what I was alluding to. You know, all. .. all of the
different cultures that we should have, you know, some kind program in regards to, like
you say, the community police where Jorge Marzan really helped the Kahului ... Kahului
community, J think it was, in resolving a lot of issues, especially with the youth. So,
yeah, if we can continue that to the different cultures, it '::cClld ~e even better. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. PontaniJJa. Members, additional questions for Mr. Acob?
Go ahead, Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Acob, what is .. .I know you've been an
attorney for 19- 112 years as you mentioned, and 15 years of prosecution. So, that
15 years of prosecution has been all in experiences in trying cases in court?
MR. ACOB: No. The last ten has been as the First Deputy Prosecuting Attorney. And five is
trying cases.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: My next question is, what type of cases do you have in your
law experiences, especially cases in court trials?
MR. ACOB: Well, drug cases, Class A, Class B, Class C. I've had burglary cases, extortion
cases, assaults, abuse of family or household member. I...I must be honest with you. I
have not done a murder case because I was ... I've gone to the administration side before I
could do any of those but I. .. so I have not done any murder case.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Final question, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCTLMEMBER MEDIROS: Is there a special area of law that you have a passion or
expertise for, or that you have a high confidence in prosecuting?
MR. ACOB: I'm sorry. Do you mean, a specific kind of offense?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh, yeah, that would be really narrowing it. But is there an
area of law that you feel, you know, you have a good expertise and passion for as far as
prosecuting the cases in that area? Or do you just cover the whole gamut of. ..
MR. ACOB: Yeah, when we say criminal law, we're talking about criminal law in every case
that. .. that comes under that. As I've said, although I haven't done, or haven't tried a
murder case, I've done the appeals of a murder case. I've done appeals of a scxual
assault case. I've done appeals of every conceivable case that can be had and I've tried
all the other cases that I haven't mentioned.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Acob, and mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA' (lII;ckly, Chairman. Thank you. Mr. Acob, I know that, you know,
certain types of cases you deal with primary, even for, on behalf of the State and we're
talking like DUls right. Your office is the lead prosecution to enforce those State laws
with our County agencies, you and the Police Department, one thing that has made the
news and I would be interested to see your perspective whether or not your office is
participates .. .is with the Federal government's issue with illegal immi ... immigration?
For a state that has ... you know, we have people from you name it, we've got 'em --
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China, Korea, Vietnam, Japan, Philippines, South Pacific, South America, Central
America. What is your office's role, if any, and what are your comments regarding
illegal immigration with ... and the County of Maui?
MR. ACOB: I believe there are a lot of illegal immigrants in the County of Maui. And the way
that we get involved with these illegal immigrants is when they are arrested and we
prosecute them. And ... and after convicting them, we inform the immigration office that
we have this illegal immigrant that should be deported and they do normally follow up
and deport the individual.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The contact with the Federal agencies, I guess, would be like FBI,
INS, that would be after prosecution, Mr. Acob?
MR. ACOB: After prosecution and even before prosecution if you wanted to confirm that, in
fact, the defendant is an illegal immigrant that would be needed to be deported. So it
could be ... uh ... most of the times it's before to make confirmation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With what you ... you know, and you're the per. .. the top
professional for us, Mr. Acob, in prosecution, knowing about the drug situation, now
we've learned about now human trafficking, where would you put illegal immigration as
far as cases or importance to this County? Is it, you know, top three issues that we should
be made aware of and we might need to support your department better?
MR. ACOB: Well, definitely the drug situation is top. Human trafficking, like I said, we have
not had, I'm not aware of any case at this point so it's not a concern really. And illegal
immigrants really, to us, it's not really a concern, if they didn't do any crimes, we would
not come across them. If they were law-abiding illegal immigrants, they'd probably be
just as productive as ... productive as anybody.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was an interesting phrase you used, Mr. Acob. Law-abiding
illegal immigrants. (laughs) That... that was kinda interesting phraseology used.
(laughs) I'm sorry, [didn't mean to make light of. .. of. .. of your statement. Ijust wanted
to have a sense of. .. from your department, from you our top professional, what were the
top concerns of this society ... our society, our County, and your. .. your department. So is
drugs ... is DUIs still a big thing?
MR. ACOB: DUI is still a --

VICE-rH..:\J.R HOKj\M:1.., lJnderage drinking?
MR. ACOB: --victim and violent crimes. Violent crimes is there at the top. I would say violent
crimes, drugs are about the same. And DUIs ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Underage drinking1 Not. .. not too much ... not...you haven't had a
lot of cases from ... Liquor Control, or ...
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MR. ACOB: Not as many as one would think. Although I think it.. .it happens a lot, maybe it,
you know ... and, they just don't get caught. But, if we do have' em, we do prosecute
them. And of course, it is a concern to us, it is of high concern to us because that already
is an indication of.. .of disobedience to the law and that it will just follow more
disobedience into other things as far as other offenses.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yeah. And quickly to end, Chairman, thank you for your
patience, you know, we've told with the crackdown on crystal meth, ice, batu, whatever
people want to call it, and the success that your agencies such as yours and the police,
FBI have had, now cocaine has seemed to moved up in the amount of uses and what's out
there on the streets. We know that, yeah, on Maui you could've had meth houses because
of the chemicals in manufacturing. Okay, cocaine is grown somewhere, refined, and then
shipped to this island.
So, you have any issues, or thoughts, of what your department could do to stem what can
come into this County, whether it be to Homeland Security programs or recommended
legislation? Because a lot of things have to come here from someplace else. And with all
our new, so-called improved securities, be still interesting to know that we got some of
the most beautiful illegal aerials during New Year's Eve. We got tremendous amount of
now what we've been told about black-tar heroin and cocaine on our streets. Any
thoughts that you could share with us this evening?
MR. ACOB: Well, the only thought I can share, I guess, is to work closely with the people
involved in enforcing the POliS where those iIIegals would be coming in, the illegal
aerials or illegal drugs. Now, of course, when I say get involved with those people, just
let them know, or train them under search and seizure, again, and the law so that any
search that they perform will be upheld in court.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have a lot of mistrials or. .. or court cases that the judge just
dismiss because of improper techniques or your attorneys didn't follow certain typc of
judicial requirements?
MR. ACOB: It's when ... when's a case is tossed for illegal seizure, it's illegal seizure at the
level of the Police Department -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MF.. ACOB:

--hCCdU&e

they have not followed the proper procedures in

th~

se:o::h.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What would you say would be the cases that the judges dismisses
because of error from a dep ... one of your deputies? Rare?
MR. ACOB: I...J think that's very rare ... it's very rare. I can't think of any situation. The only
situation would be misconduct, you know, intentional misconduct on the pan of a
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prosecutor, like maybe hiding ... um ... uh ... evidence that could be exculpatory to a ... to a
defendant. I have not seen that happen. Ijust seen that happen in the books. You know,
it happened somewhere else. And since I cannot think of any situation here, I just
thought of that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, if there's no more questions ... Go ahead,
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCli,MEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Acob, can you comment on the
utilization of drug-sniffing dogs being used at the, 1. .. 1 think, one of the Upcountry
schools? Oh, Kalama School. You got comments to in regards to that pilot program?
MR. ACOB: Well, it remains to be seen how it's gonna be but I think, I predict is that it's a
good deterrent, I think. Especially if the canine is good. But ifthe canine is not good and
the kid, the students have something, and oh, the dog didn't sniff 'em, I mean, it's
just. .. it won't be effective. But if it's effective, I think it will lower the amount of drugs
in the schools. It probably won't. .. will not lower the amount of drugs that the students
are using because they will just use it somewhere else but that will help the schools
enforce their policies.
COUNCli,MEMBER PONT ANlLLA: Thank you. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Final question. Throughout the nation and
globally, we see a great increase in hate crimes, and a lot of times associated with racism.
Where does that stand in our society here in Maui County?
MR. ACOB: Well, every year the Department of the Attorney General requires us to make a
report on the number of hate crimes that we have in the County of Maui. And I ... I don't
believe ... it's a very low number, if any. Like one or two within the last three years.
Now, there's certain requirements that need to be met to be a hate crime. I can't
remember those right now but just using that phrase alone, I know that we've had ... we
haven't had many hate crimes in the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Acob, and Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Members, no additional questions, the Chair is
ready to offer a recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, recommendation.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Members. The Chair's recommendation is to approve the
resolution approving the appointment of Benjamin M. Acob as the Prosecuting Attorney
and that the County Communication 07-36 be filed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Member Victorino, second by Member Pontanilla. Any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In closing, I would like to say that Mr. Acob's humbly
begin ... , humble beginnings, his desire to make something of him and his family, and my
personal experience through the years working with him and his son, Josh, going to
school with my son, also that he had always the tremendous support from his peers and
associates, I will. .. J will say that I will support this ... this ... this appointment with my
heart and soul and say good luck to you, sir.
MR. ACOB: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Additional comments? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll wholeheartedly support
Mr. Acob's nomination as our Prosecuting Attorney under Mayor Tavares'
recommendation. I'm to ... truly inspired by his climb up the ladder, if you will, from
very humble beginnings to where he is now. And 1. .. 1 have all thc complete confidence
that he will continue to make this ... keep this Department a very solid one. And I
appreciate with your busy schedule, you still have time to get actively involved in our
community with many youth activities. So, I'm in full support, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Additional comments? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIRO:::: !'vi:.!!"!:::! 8, Chair. I, too, will support this appointment and
like my colleagues, I would say the same thing. I'm impressed by Mr. Acob and how
he's gotten here and his passion and his commitment to this kind of work. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Additional comments') Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I'm happy to support the confirmation of
Mr. Acob. You know, from the very first story that he gave us, you know, really
get... get you right here, yeah. Being from the plantation camps myself, so thank you,
Mr. Acob, for not going into private practice and being here in the County of Maui.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Acob, Mr. Chair. Yours is the story of the American dream.
I'm very proud to support you.
MR. ACOB: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Call for the question. Members, all those in favor,
signify by saying "aye". Oppose?

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Baisa, Johnson, Medeiros, Molina,
Pontanilla, Victorino, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Chair Mateo.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Motion is carried.

ITEM NO. 16:

CONFIRMATION OF DIRECTOR OF DEPARTMENT OF WATER
SUPPL Y (C.c. No. 07-37)

CHAIR MATH): MC',.,btCrs, we're grmna il';ove right into the next item. And that is Policy 16,
the Confirmation of Director of Water Supply. And we'lJ ask Mr. Jeffrey Eng to please
come down and join us.
Members, the Committee is in receipt of County Communication 07-37 from Mayor
Tavares relating to the appointment of Jeffrey Eng as Director of the Department of
Water Supply. And Members, as we've done in the prior two items, the Chair will. .. will
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ask Mayor Tavares to provide an opening comment. We will ask Mr. Eng to provide a
brief opening statement. And the Members will be allowed to ask questions. And again,
we will ask the Mayor to start the process for us again.
MAYOR TAVARES: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. It is also my honor and pleasure to
present the nomination of Jeffrey K. Eng as the Director of the Department of Water
Supply. Unlike the two other nominees, Mr. Eng has not had experience working in the
County for years and years and years. So he's one of the folks that we managed to steal
from the private sector and turn the tide of losing employees to the private sector. But I
was, in talking with him over, you know, the past year especially, I was very much
impressed by, not just his demeanor, his style, but also his knowledge of water systems
and what he was able to do in the private sector in his previous job. I think we are all
looking forward to a much ... many more exciting things to come from the Water
Department. And I believe that under his leadership and with the support of his deputy,
we will be looking forward to many great things and bring us into the 21 51 century as far
as the Department of Water Supply is concerned. So at this time, I. .. I'lllet you chat with
and meet Jeffrey Eng. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mayor Tavares. Mr. Eng.
MR. ENG: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Committee Members. Good evening. My name is , ..
. (end aftape, start4B) ...
For those Members who don't know me very well, I'd like to offer you some of my
personal and professional background. I've been a resident of Maui for 33 years. I live
in Makawao. I was born and raised in the San Francisco Bay area. I received a Bachelor
of Science degree from UC-Berkeley and I received a Master of Science degree from
UH-Manoa. My wife, Susie, is originally from Honolulu. We have two grown children
and currently two grandchildren. Most of my professional career has been in the areas of
wastewater and water. And I managed, for over 16 years, the Kaanapali water system.
I've set several goals for the Department of Water Supply as well as for myself. First,
and this is pretty common knowledge to everyone, is 1... I would like to improve the
efficiency of the Department's Engineering Division. We merely need to improve how
we serve the public in terms of processing water sys ... water systems plans. We also need
to improve our track record in completing our budgeted capital improvement projeets.
However, we face a big problem in that one-half of our engineering positions remain
vacant. We're looking ill creative ways to fill these positions. I hope your new housing
()rdlnanc'2 '-.via help us find us SOlne new ... new en1p]oyees.
Second, we need to focus on the development of new water sources. The County is
critically deficient in developed water sources and what. .. and we must give this our
utmost attention. We also need to address the repair and replacement of our antiquated
water systems facilities such as reservoirs and waterlines.
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Third, we need to restore the public's trust in the Department. One way to do this is to
better educate the public in what the Department is doing and accomplishing. However,
in terms of the quality of our employees, I can honestly say that I have the privilege to
work with hard-working people who have shown me that they care about the
commun ... community that they serve.
Fourth, I plan to work closely and openly with this body. And I will be available to
address and support your needs.
And last, I plan to make the right decisions. I fully am aware that what we do today will
affect future generations. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Eng. Members, the floor is open for questions. And I guess,
we ... we ... we've gone at two ends. We're gonna start in the middle. We're gonna start
with Mr. Medeiros and we will work our way down. For the ... for the sake of, you know,
speeding up the process, once again, please keep your questions focused on the
nomination itself and as much as possible to limit commentary and let's just ask the
questions. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Eng, thank you for your presentation.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I get a lot of calls from constituents regarding the permit
review process and it seems that the process gets bogged down at the Water Department.
That's what I'm hearing and I'm wondering what are in your plans or your reorganization
of your Department that would be ... that would make the permit process more efficient
and more responsive to the applicants and to the public.
MR. ENG: Well, I'm in total agreement. That...and we're ... we're frustrated by the process.
Yes, we could use as an excuse being shorthanded. And that's a very simple one. But
given that fact, we are looking at ways to improve efficiency and productivity. You
know, we're working with a pretty much established working culture and I'm hoping
with, you know, my support and encouragement that we can identify those areas that are
the bottlenecks. And even work better with the community. My deputy has some great
ideas in regards to help educating the community. Those who are submitting plans to our
Department to streamline our efforts too. Sometimes the plans, the submittals come in
and they're incomplete, requires us to send them back to the developer. And then it
comes back to us for comment and then it goes through thz..t process i.1Ure tillK::; ~han it
needs to. So we're looking at any way right now to become more efficient and more
productive. And that's probably one of our top priority items.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, just a follow-up, please.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I'm not sure if this happens but in the permit proeess
review, if your DepaJiment gets a permit regarding some kind of structure that you have
to review the permit, and it has nothing to do with water, say somebody wants to build a
good size tool shed and there's no water system in that structure, would that permit get
put in the line that it was received and never reviewed until it got to the top of the list?
Or is there someone there that screens your permits quickly, filters out what doesn't need
to stay in the process, and moves that along?
MR. ENG: Well, in something like that, already the Department has identified the simpler plan
reviews and we've assigned actually a non-civil engineer to do that. So really the more
simple reviews, particularly in regards to, like, single family residences, we don't seem to
have a bottleneck in that area. It's more the complicated projects that are coming in. We
definitely have a bottleneck.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahala, Mr. Eng. Mahala, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. .... Mr. Medeiros. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Eng, you mentioned in your introductory remarks that you'd
like to improve the efficiency of your Engineering Department. Can you give me some
idea of what you're planning to do in order to do that?
MR. ENG: Oh, as I mentioned to Member Medeiros, you know, we have to look at streamlining
the ... the plan review process and ... but the other area is in Capital Improvement Projects
too. So basically half of our civil engine ... engineers, well, not really half, about twothirds of them, are involved with the plan review process in other projects. And we have
two engineers assigned to the Capital Improvement Projects. And that's an area that, you
know, we can't ignore. In coming into the Department and reviewing the hudget and
identifying our needs, that's something that is as important or even more so for our
community. We have to make sure that we attend to our deficiencies. You know, our
new water sources, replacing reservoirs, replacing old waterlines. That's really a whole
department in itself.
And our plan with that is really to make our Departments more accountable. I would like
to see, you know, more reports to me, on updating me on the progress and that's
something I'd like to share with the Water Resources Committee and even the
community. We want to be able to go out to the various areas and tell whatever area
what projects weire doing in their .. .in :3·~ir "t:::s.rective areas ::: well at-; the progre:-;s. So
there will be accountability and I think that's what everyone wants to see.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Follow up. I'm very interested in the kind of training that is
given in the Department to help productivity. Or is there anything done in the area of
training your leaders in your Department? Any areas of things like goal-setting,
management training, team-building ... do you have that kind of program?
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MR. ENG: You know, to be perfectly honest, I'm not really familiar with all the training
that...particularly the division heads and those of higher responsibilities participate in. I
knew .. .I know like the American Waterworks Association, they have training, sometimes
on the mainland, sometimes in Honolulu. And I want to encourage my staff to take
advantage of that. As far as teambuilding, you know, J believe a lot of that is .. .is my
responsibility and I really believe in teamwork. I really ... we have six distinct divisions.
There's a lot of moving parts and I think ... I definitely have to encourage and ... that we
work as a team and I'm planning to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I look forward to seeing that. I think it'll help a lot. Thank you.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm sorry I'm a little foggy, Mr. Chair. You said we get
one question.
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah. Well, you can go ahead and I will consider your follow-up.
(laughter)

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks for the clue.
Mr. Eng, welcome to Maui County.

And I'll cut the commentary.

MR. ENG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is it your intention to pursue the use of the H'poko wells?
MR. ENG: No. Not at all. We're totally going to abide by the ordinance. We're not making
any effort to amend or overrule that ordinance. I'm ... the Council spoke, the community
spoke and we respect that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Very happy to hear that, because I heard rumors otherwise.
MR. ENG: J heard that rumor, too.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON

A,nd as a follew-up, there is a--

CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --36-inch pipeline currently being buried from Paia ... down
Baldwin Avenue to Paia. That 36-inch pipeline was designed for ten million gallons a
day coming from East Maui. Since the East Maui EIS was inadequate and was
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challenged in court, the settlement agreement that came out of that was that there would
be no further development of wells in East Maui until a new EIS is pursued. So
apparently we have a $7 million dollar pipeline buried in the ground for no purpose
whatsoever. It's my understanding that the Department wants to test the pipeline by
putting ten million gallons of ... of water in the pipeline to pressure test it. And the only
choice for water to pressure test it is from the H'poko Wells. Now, you have a scientific
background. You have some knowledge of how bacteria works. If we were to put a
pressure test on this pipeline using the water from H'poko Wells, which have not been
flushed, which have not been thoroughly test. .. tested, the end result could be catastrophic
because you would have stagnant water in that pipeline growing bacteria. So, do you see
any other alternative to the scenario I just described?
MR. ENG: Well, as far as the ... the testing, you're absolutely right. That's part of the
requirements whenever there's a new waterline installation, includes pressure testing to
make sure there aren't any leaks and a disinfection. In this particular case, it is
problematic to haul in the water that would be required to do both efforts. Again, we're
not going to utilize H'poko Wells for human consumption. And we ... I have to meet with
my engineers, to be honest, to see what the plan is for conducting that pressure test. But I
want to assure you, we're not going to deliver the water from the H'poko Wells for any
of the communities.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, I know this is not your kuleana because this all
happened prior to you coming to this office. But it is quite a concern, Mr. Chair, that the
County is putting in a pipeline that has no purpose. Maybe down the road, ten years from
now, it might. But to store a pipeline underground using taxpayer money ... well, you
know, I guess every Administration leaves their lingering problems with us. And I guess,
we'll have to deal with that. I have a couple other specific questions but I'll yield.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Eng, when I first heard your name being proposed to be
nominated for this hard job, I asked myself, how sane can this man be? But I'm aware of
your ... your work history and your accomplishments and the integrity that you maintained
at Kaanapali water system. And to me that speaks a lot because even if you're private,
you still are required to comply with all governmental regulations and reporting and that
in itself can be a monstrous task.
I wanna ask you questions since yc:.! .1.id mention source development as an issue for this
Cou;,,-:,'. ,A,flU I \vouid agree with you. It was through a -Council initiative that Mernbers
of this body, our Mayor Tavares also supported, but the ability for this island, our County
to go and test potential deep artesian undersea ... uh ... pockets of...of drinking water. And
we had, I believe, Dr. Don Thomas of RCUH, share his data with us because he did strike
water in Hilo. And he was looking at similar straits of soil and rock formation that he felt
Maui has a potential, still land-based source development. Hearing this, what are your
thoughts about expediting the ability of this experimental project, test project, that
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Council has supported, for your Department to conduct? Any" ,any comments for us this
evening?
MR. ENG: Yes, Well, actually] just had an opportunity on Saturday to review the proposal
from Dr. Thomas 'cause] was curious too, I'd heard about it during your meetings last
year. And so, yes, that's ... ] had a chance to review it to see at what stage it was in. ]
thought it had gone out to contract already and apparently it hasn't. So I will be
following up with our Planning Division who was supposed to, I think, made that
arrangement.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it still in your Department, sir?
MR. ENG: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. ENG: Yeah. But] will follow up on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because ... you know, my ... my ... my ques ... my follow-up question
to you is that I would hope it is your priority, Mr. Eng, to exhaust all land-based options
before you and our Department even consider desalinization and other methods that for
me, it's either a financial issue or what to do with the by-products of such an alternative
use including concentrated sulfates, and what do we do with disposal" So we ... to solve
one environmental need, we create potential multiple environmental concerns. So 1. .. ]
was just wondering if you had thoughts about my general philosophy.
MR. ENG: Yeah, yeah. I probably sbare your philosophy, Member Hokama. Presently, I don't
believe desalination is the way ... way to go right now just due to cost, electricity cost,
operational cost. I think we still have an opportunity to explore good quality
groundwater sources and expand our surface water sources too. You know, it looks like
in the future, you know, costs are gonna be more and more to develop these new sources
if we're going into higher elevations. So even though 0 & M costs are gonna be greater,
because we're pumping from deeper depths, but I'm still kinda old school and believe we
should exhaust that first. And so that...that's the direction we're going.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
assume --

Okay. Great.

Then I would assume, I'm sorry, Chair, I would

CliAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --then that you believe in storage also then, Mr. Eng.
MR. ENG: Definitely. Pmlicularly, Upcountry.
VICE-CHAIR: Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama .. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm going to make it one question. The former
Administration wanted a unified system throughout the County. You know, especially on
Maui. He wanted one system throughout Maui, what's your take on that and how do you
feel about that?
MR. ENG: Well, T know the community plan doesn't allow for that. So I'm not going to be in
violation of their community plan. Personally, it's something in the future we might want
to consider, from an operational standpoint. Just having redundancy, just having backup.
Let's say we had a major problem in Central Maui and if we had excess water from, let's
say, Upcountry, that we could even just supply during that limited period, operationally
it. .. it. .. it would be a lot better for this community. But again, understand, you know, the
desire of the community too. And so, we're not going to push for that at this time. But
it's something really to consider as the community grows as our demands become greater
and greater.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. You talk about additional storage
Upcountry, what about Central Maui?
MR. ENG: Well, in checking with my engineers recently, and I was kinda surprised also, but we
seem to have adequate storage. It's funny, just Sunday I was driving around Kahului
with my wife and I'm telling her, you know, there's no storage tanks until you get to ... to
the hospital, you know. And but most of them are located more mauka in Wailuku area.
But apparently, we have adequate storage at this time. So we want to focus particularly
in Central Maui in new source development.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You talk about engineering staff and I think
I talked to you about what's the possibility of hiring retirees to do your overloaded
workload.
MR. ENG: Yeah. J think that's a great idea. In fact, Jackie Takakura, our administrative
officer, has drafted up a little press release and she spells it off, p<:Isonnel services and
that's one of the attempts we're gQir..6 t'.) :r~ake 15 ki:.!c:l tap '1n10 retirees that might have
moved here. You know, we need to do something and work part-time. And right now
we seem to have the blessings of personnel services. So hopefully we'll be able to
release ... release that shortly.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Just one last comment.
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CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: It was real good to hear that, you know, CIP would be an
objective of yours in regards to the completion rates and ... and looking at, you know, how
efficient we can get to get things done and going out to the different communities just to
tell 'em that, hey, this is what we doing in your community and provide 'em updates
on ... on, maybe, quarterly basis, semi-annual. I think, you know, communicating to
communities would resolve a lot of prohlems in regards to water issues, so I gOlla
commend you for that. Thank you.
MR. ENG: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And good evening, Mr. Eng. And
welcome aboard -MR. ENG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --to the County of Maui. I was very impressed with your
comments on placing an emphasis on customer service. And basically, improving the
Department's image because of all the departments in the County, I think the Water
Department is the one Department that has, to put it nicely, that has generated a lot of
comments from the public. And I think the emphasis on educating the public about our
water quality and other water-related issues is so important. So I think it's a good first
step to restore the public's confidence.
And on that, I would like to dove ... dove-tail off of a question from Member Victorino
with the unified water system. You mentioned that it...it's something we need to think
about long term. Possibly with all the issues surrounding terrorism, is that something that
would be beneficial to us to combat any type of potential attack on our water system?
Would it be beneficial to the community to have -MR. ENG: Probably I shouldn't talk about terrorism-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --yeah, I mean ... yeah
MR. ENG: --possibilities publicly but, you kno;',', the way the systems are developed
with.;.with ::voiyiilg ... Y'Ju knovv-if we know in tirne, you know, we can isolate portions
of our water system. Probably most professionals feel that on the island of Maui, we're
noL .. we won't be as, I hate to say this, you know, we may not be subjected to terrorism
events as much as maybe larger metropolitan areas. You know, the type of issues we'd
probably deal with is more the ... the ... kids doing ... the disgruntled former employee,
probably, would be our greatest threat. So, but we are fully aware, you know, we do
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secure all of our well sites, tank sites and we follow pretty much the criteria of the
Homeland Security.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Chairman.

Okay. Thank you for that.

And one more question, Mr.

CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And 1...I'm hoping that you will be expediting the completion
of the long-awaited Water Use and Development Plan and can I get a comment from you
in terms of allocating the water, or giving it a higher priority for affordable housing
projects? Can I get your take on that?
MR. ENG: Yes. 1...1, you know, I mean, we're in the water business and we see news being
issued and developments coming in and ... and, you know, with this new housing
ordinance, particularly, I personally would see attached some reservations of water
for. .. for these essential housing developments. I know that's in your court. But I'd be
fully supportive seeing something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Eng, I want to preface my next
question with that in my 31 years of experience of working for the County in Public
Works-Highways, we found that, and 1...1 have a great respect for engineers, but we
found that, and the saying in the field is, engineers are book smart but not too much
common sense. And we found that when the systems were designed, and then turned
over to the district for operation and maintenance, there were a lot of deficiencies in the
design. And part of that is caused by not getting the input from the district level, from the
field level of people knowledgeable about that particular area and how things work.
What is your management philosophy or what will it be when you decide on engineering
projects for different districts? And my concern that a lot our. .. outer islands of this
County, the outer islands, which J consider Molokai, Lana'i and Hana, sometimes are not
in the loop of the planning of major projects. So what would be your management
philosophy, policy, and practice in designing systems for different districts"
MR. ENG: Well, you're absolutely right. Yeah, I've seen that disconnect between design and
c-ye:-ational peGpie. AHd I think in referencing back to what I mentioned to M-td.abcJ
Baisa, is as we particularly start designing and planning for these soon capital projects,
like ... like a new well-that's the time, besides engineers, you need your operational
people. You know, you need your field ops, your plan ops people. These are guys that
going in and repairing the thing. One thing we're looking for is consistency in
components. And, so that's what we'll find like if we're doing ... we're planning for a
way to develop a back-up well in Hamoa. And definitely, we'll bring in the operational
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people early on, too, to make sure the electrical components are consistent with what
we're using throughout the system,
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just a follow-up, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You know, we found facilities designed for, you know, I
was in charge of the Hana district and in charge of the West Maui district, Lahaina. And,
we found that when facilities were turned over to us without local input from the district,
you know we found, you know, drains that were designed for water to go uphill and you
know, that normally doesn't happen with water unless you pump it. We were given a
large facility that we were charged with the maintenance of and no access to get into the
facility that we had to finally build ourselves with local assets. So that's my concern that,
you know, please get the input from district and field level personnel and knowledge.
Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Eng, I heard some things today that make me really happy.
One is I have a big concern about water meters for our residents that are trying to build
housing for their children and their families. And I'd like to see some special
consideration given for that. That's really important. Another thing you mentioned
today was storage. And of course, I'm really big on that because I think conservation has
to playa big role here of the available water we have because it is finite. I mean, how
much more water can we squeeze out of the aquifers under the island unless of course we
get lucky and find a deep well that works. But, you know, recycling of water, storage of
water and using gray water where we can, or even recycled water is really important and
I'm very happy to hear you address that. And I thank you for bringing a fresh look at the
water situation here on Maui. Thank you.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Eng, I think you have somewhat of
an advantage because you attended quite a few of our Water Resources Committee
meetings last year.
MR. ENG: Uh-hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that. So you're aware that the Council put
money forward to the Administration for the purpose of expediting the Water Use and
Development Plan. Do you have plans or intentions to release an RFP on that and utilize
that funding so that we can get going on, on the Water Use and Development Plan?
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MR. ENG: I've apprised myself on the status of the plan. That was my reading material two
weekends ago. As it stands now, and maybe with your input too, ... (end of tape, start
SA) ...

Right now they're developing the Central Maui and Upcountry plans. I have been
informed that Planning Division and the consultant involved to look to areas where we
can expedite it, is because you're requesting it. What I.. .how ... what I understand is a
schedule was presented to the Council last year and that you're aware of the current
timeframe of completion, is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Maybe you didn't hear my question. We're well aware of
the timeframe that the Department has put forward which is why we put money in the
budget to speed it up hecause we don't like the timeframe they've given us. Mr. Eng, if
we follow that timeframe, by the time the Water Use and Development Plan is done, it
will be a useless document.
MR. ENG: Uh-hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because the whole purpose is to plan the water use and
development of the County in a very prescribed way. Right now, the development of
water in this County and the use of the water in this County is being done with no plan
whatsoever. That's why we put the money in the budget, hoping that the Administration
would take that money, put out an RFP, assign one person to wake up everyday and say,
I'm working on this plan today. We can't wait any longer. We've waited 15 years for an
updated plan.
My question to you is, you've got the money, you have a consultant who's available who
has the background information, who is being hindered by lack of dedication, time-wise
dedication, from the Department in order to expedite the job. So what we need is we
need your department to put out an RFP, specifically to get this plan done. To give one
person the responsibility to manage this project. It ... you know, you've got one person in
Planning who's managing half a dozen projects. There's no way and that's why the
timeline is spread out over six years. So we need a commitment from you that the Water
Use and Development Plan is gonna be expedited. And that, you know, we're in
violation of our own County Charter, Mr. Eng. Our County Charter says the Water Use
and Development Plan must be updated every year and brought to this body for an
adopted ... adoption. Any changes have to be adopted by us, through an ordinawe. We
haven't done that in 15 years. So that's my G~est;0;;.
MR. ENG: I'm in total agreement with you. r...1 do believe it needs to be expedited. I'll look
into the funding that you appropriated last year and to see if there was an RFP. I'm not
aware of any. But I agree with you. You know, I've heard your frustration last year. I
believe the existing consultant is adequate and is doing a fine job. I've been reviewing
the scope of his work. It. .. it could possibly be that they're trying just put too much in
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this report. Some of the draft chapters I've reviewed the other week gave some real fine
direction and guideline to developing our. .. the plan. And what 1 saw of it and read of
them thinking this takes us to the next 30 years. This ... for right now, I think that's
adequate. You know, part of it is implementing the plan. So I'll look into this and follow
up and see, one about the funding; and two, what we can do to get the thing going.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I want you to understand how critical it is because this plan
should be available right now for the General Plan process. And we're way behind.
Molokai has a planning ... has that large project coming up. Their water use and
development plan is nowhere. It's not fair for the people of Molokai or this body to have
to make a decision that may tap out the last remaining water resources on that island
when we don't have an independent Water Resource and Development Plan for that
island based on sound scientific data. We should not have to depend on a developer to
give us that information. That's why it's so critical. And 1 would like to follow that up
with one other question, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Regarding confidence, public confidence
in ... in our Department. As you are aware, there are various water quality tests and
reports that are required by the Federal government. These water quality tests are done
not just so the regulatory agencies have oversight on the water quality that we are
servicing our clients with. But an equal part of these reports, an equal impOitance of
these reports, is ... is for the public to have confidence in the water utility that services
them.
The previous Administration prevented these water quality reports from being released
under the guise of Homeland Security. My question to you, and l. .. 1 will be pushing on
this issue, will you be forthcoming with these reports? These are public information
documents that the public has every right to see. And will you be forthcoming in
releasing these documents, these reports?
MR. ENG: Of course, 1 will. But to clarify the requirement of reporting, public water systems
are required, by law, to distribute consumer confidence report. Most of them get them in
the mail, or with their billing usually around Mayor July of every year. And it's
supposed to report, and I've seen the County's report and it's quite extensive. They
actually, what! found, report even more than what is required. So those reports are
available. And ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I...! appreciate that, Mr. Eng, because I'm aware of
those reports. But I'm talking about other more detailed reports, like ... like the source
water assessment and protection plan.
MR. ENG: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And the sanitary survey report. There, you know,
there ... there's a whole litany of reports and more are gonna be required, specially for
surface water. And these are the reports that this department has not really ... and when
they released them, they redact information. So, I'm hoping that we can get cooperation
from you in making sure that these reports are released. These are reports that have been
requested, in writing. And, in fact, a member of the Upcountry oversight committee has
filed complaints with the Office of Information Practices because these reports were not
released. And I was able to get the Source Water Assessment Report released by actually
challenging the department on it because the EPA has a guidance document out regarding
Homeland Security saying that the whole point of these reports is to build public
confidence. And that there's nothing in these reports that need to be withheld from the
public for Homeland Security purposes. And by forwarding that document to the
Department, I was able to get them to release the report. But the real meat of the report
was taken out of it.
MR. ENG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I will be sending you a letter asking for those pages that
are still missing.
MR. ENG: Okay. If I may note something on that source water report ... assessment repOlts, you
know, they do include some sensitive material in regard to maps around the well sites.
Basically, they show zones of possible contamination. They're basically used to prevent
activities to occur within certain zones so they don't contaminate the wells. But
potentially it could be a terrorist tool too. So sometimes the maps aren't released to the
public like in my previous employment, we offered the public to view the plans but they
had to see them in my office because we just couldn't have the maps delineating these
zones around our well sites broadcasted or distributed to the public.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'll make sure you see that EPA guidance document
because they address that specifically. As long as you don't have any GPS directives
attached to the map, and these maps are all taken, you know, they're very big, long-shot
maps so there's no roads or anything, you know. It's just an area with a dot on it.
So it is important that we see that because we wanna know, you know, what's around the
source? And what are the unregulated pesticides that are being used around this source.
That's the whole point of these reports and if we don't sec that, then there's no way ... the
public needs to know that because they're part and parcel in what we're doing here.
They ha !c ... they are ... they ha\/e a se,at here, right? And so they have a right. This is
public information. They have a right to that information. And that's the way you build
confidence in the public's feeling about our Water Department. Thank you.
1

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Mr. Hokama, any questions?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just.. .just quickly, Chairman. I think five years ago, Mr. Eng, the
County spent thousands of dollars for a study done by Brown and Caldwell. You may
have been made aware of it in .. .in your short tenure with the County which was to
provide recommendations of replacement schedules, source development options,
transmission line im .. .improvements or expansions, replacements. And they gave a
timeframe. It gave proposed budgetary considerations, how much it mayor may not cost
by phases as I can recall reviewing that document. Do you plan to use ... use this study or
is it already outdated and you would need to have something reviewed once more to
update to the current situation?
MR. ENG: We do regular reviews of our CIP needs and J've ... I've never read that document.
But I recall, I think it was covered in the newspaper. It had a very aggressive
replacement schedule of 40 or 50 million dollars a year or something. And it's probably
correct, you know. I recently had a chance to review our CIP needs and they're great.
And not again, just in new source development, new storage, but also replacement. And I
can see that too many times the replacement side of CI... CIP is just kinda set aside. And
you know, I know I need to focus on both, both the new CIP as well as the replacement.
But I think those needs are correct. We're just not able to accomplish all that is required.
But it's something that we do realize is true ... that we need to focus on. We can't just set
it aside thinking we can address it next year. Next year will probably be definitely too
late.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Happy to hear that comment, Mr. Eng. Therefore, you know,
one of the tools that I have always supported and I asked ... and we've done it and we've
asked various departments of their thoughts. So I want to ask you that same question.
How do you perceive -- whether we initiate it or if you want to do it, I can be open to
supporting that -- a audit review of your Department?
MR. ENG: I wouldn't have a problem with that whatsoever. You know, you know we can walk
around that Department and pretty much ourselves identify the things that we need to
address. But if you would like to formalize it, I'd be fine with that. If it will help us, we
could ... we can use it as a tool to become more efficient, better yet. So 1...I'm open to
that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And again, I look at it as a tool. I think we need to know what
your Department is doing well because I think wc need to recognize the things that the
Department does well. We always focus on what's the problem, who to blame. Okay.
That's very tiresome: Because I think you all.. . your pe ... you have good people that do
good \J.'ork and we need to recognize those divisions and those people that cu."C dc~rig geH.xi
work for the County. So I would agree with you that as a tool, I would look at the
deficiencies as challenges of improvement, than a problem and who we should point the
finger to, why it wasn't. .. why it got to that point. Okay. I think we need to get past that,
Mr. Eng, as our director.
MR. ENG: I'm in total agreement, Member Hokama.

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 30, 2()07

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Great, 'cause my last comment to you or question is that you are the
only person in this government that needs the nomination and approval of the Council as
well as to be terminated, you need the agreement of the Mayor and the Council.
Therefore, I only expect for you to do what is right and even if you piss off the Mayor
and the Council, but it is the right thing to do, then I believe you have done your job.
Thank you.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Since you put that premise out there, I mean, what else do
we need today, right? Basically, one of the up-and-coming and you're ... you heard
yesterday, is the restoration that many of the groups are asking for right here in the
Central Maui, and that's gonna go on in other areas also. Restoration of our streams, I'm
referring to, yeah? How do you plan to balance that because we are going to need water
for agriculture. We're going to need water for our kalo and all the other indigenous crops
that we do grow. We're going to need water for development and there ... you know, like
Ms. Baisa, Councilmember Baisa, mentioned earlier it's infinite. I mean, there is a
certain point that we get no more water. Yet J know by developing resources and new
source development, we'll be able to find some of those answers.
But how do you, especially in Central Maui because that's gonna be a real hot button,
how do you balance all of that out? And what kind of plan do you have? And I know,
you don't have the answers for everything. But how do you ... do you plan to incorporate
and work with people, or like some other administrations would be more adversarial and
just kinda ... just go, this is my way, or the highway. What's your take on all of that?
MR. ENG: Member Victorino, you're referencing the surface water designation petition?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ENG: And we feel that.. .obviously we rely on a certain amount of surface water but
currently, actually, very little in the grand scheme of the total amount of surface water
from Central Maui. We're hoping that if it is designated or managed, that it will preserve
our rights. I think we're fairly high on the hierarchy of water rights. And, you know, we
wilat to do the right thing for the community. It'd be a perfect world if all the needs
for. .. for the Na Wai Eha -waters could be resolved and ~~haTvd. f\.~:.d thal'~ about \ve're
kind of hoping for. But we're, and of course, you want to preserve our rights for the
community.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Follow-up question.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Will you be in favor of working with them and all the
other parties trying to resolve this? If designation is necessary, well, then that's the ends
and all but that takes years to come. Could we not sit down at the table, and would you
be willing to sit down at the table and bring all these parties together and see if we can
find some resolution?
MR. ENG: I'm hoping so. I'm planning to meet currently, soon with, you know, Wailuku
Water and just talk story with him. Make sure that they understand our needs, our future
needs too. I would rather work cooperatively. I mean, that's basically my style and so
I'm ... I'm gonna take that direction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's good. Thank you, Mr. Eng.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. You know, I want to echo Member
Hokama's sentiment. You know, do the right thing, even if you piss us off, yeah, both
the Mayor and ourselves. With that, I'd just like to make a comment in regards to, you
know, a possibility of working with the Wastewater Department in trying to utilize some
of our recycled water in Kihei, Kahului, Lahaina so that, you know, the more we use
recycled water, then we have more water for our consumers that aren't in these areas. So,
thank you.
MR. ENG: I've always been a proponent of reclaimed water.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, me too.
MR. ENG: And I. .. I was involved with ... with Kaanapali golf course taking water from the
Lahaina sewage treatment plant back in the 90s. So, yeah, I would like to encourage the
County to expand further in that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. I'm glad to hear that.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Molina, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No, I think many of the questions
that I had planned to ask have been asked and I'm sure there will be orh",f opportunities
to ask Mr. Eng should he be confirr;}ed ::tlc.ng t~~e \Nay. 3'.11 I just v/ould like to state for
the record that upon hearing Mr. Eng, he sounds like a consensus builder, which I think IS
needed in this type of position for the County as well as a visionary and someone who
intends to set higher standards for the Department while at the same time showing
appreciation for his workers. And as Member Hokama alluded to, I think it is important
that. .. that the good the Department does needs to be highlighted as well. So whenever
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your recommendation comes, Mr. Chairman, and I'll await it, and I'm in full support of
Mr. Eng. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Members, any additional questions that you, you
know, urgently need to ask at this particular point?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo. My final question, Mr. Eng, and it kinda is a
follow-up to Member Hokama's question. He cited a study that was done about five
years ago, whether that's, you know, current or relevant at this time. But I think the
study is important. My ... my question for you is, in your organization of the Water
Department, do you plan to do a County-wide Water Department assets and needs
assessment that will guide your priorities of CIP projects, repair and replacement projects
and regular operations and maintenance program needs?
MR. ENG: Of course. That's, in fact, currently what we do. And if you look at our current CIP
budget that we're proposing, we're trying to address needs throughout the County Molokai, Hana, South Maui, Central, Upcountry. Every area is important. Every area
has its needs and ... and we're gonna do our best to accommodate everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Eng, I want to thank you for your very knowledgeable
and candid responses to our questions. And Mr. Chair, yeah, I'd like to also voice my,
and express my support for his nomination. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Members ... Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, my final comments are that I would like to commend
Mr. Eng on taking on this awesome job. I think you bring three skills that are very
important to the job. One is good communication. Secondly, a spirit of cooperation, and
thirdly, collaboration. If we do this, we may solve our water problems on Maui. I will
support you. Thank you. Thank you for taking it on.
MR. ENG: Thanks.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Members, if there's no more q'.1estions, the Chair is ready to offer
a recomrnendatici::'. l\1s. A.r.d.erson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'mjust ready to move on your recommendation.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, the Chair's recommendation is to approve
the resolution approving the appointment of Jeffrey K. Eng as the Director of the
Department of Water Supply and that the County Communication 07-37 be filed.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR MATEO:
Discussion?

It's been moved by Member Anderson, second my Mr. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I very much look forward, enthusiastically look forward to
working with Mr. Eng in conjunction with the Water Resources Committee. And I thank
Mayor Tavares for reaching out and tackling him and dragging him in. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VlCTORINO: And one quick comment.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: After five ... after almost five years of working on the
Water Board and working long and arduous with almost little or no results, Jeff brings a
real great enthusiasm that we've long lost. And you're gonna get that Department in
shape and I know Mayor Tavares made a great choice in you.
MR. ENG: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Additional comments, Members? Call for the question. All those in favor,
signify by saying, "aye". Oppose?
VOTE:

A YES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Pontanilla,
Victorino, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Chair Mateo.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you vcry much, Members. Motion is carried. The Chair will take a
two-minute recess at this point to allow Mr. Eng the opportunity to ... to ... to meet the
Members. We stand in recess ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

6:38 p.m.

RECONVENE:

6:41 p.m.

CHAIR MATEO: ... (gavel) . .. Meeting will reconvene. Members, we have just completed the
first four items on our agenda and we still have two additional items to ... to, you know,
review. It is with no objections, it is the Chair's intent to recess this meeting to Thursday,
the lSI of February, I :30 in the afternoon to reconvene right here in the Chambers. And
that meeting we will take care ... take care of the last two items on our agenda. If there's
no objections ...
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR MATEO: No objections. Members, thank you very much. Before we recess this
meeting, the Chair would like to thank all of you for your patience and tolerance in this
very long work day. With that being said, this meeting will stand in recess .
. . . (gavel) . ..

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahala, Chair.

RECESS:

6:42 p.m.

po]:min:070130

Transcribed by: Rcinetlc Kutz
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